E-ISSN e-ISSN 2149-9934 Volume: 15 Issue: 4 December 2024





Journal of Emergency Medicine

Case Reports

- 1. From Symptom to Diagnosis: A Case of Organophosphate Poisoning in an Unconscious Selin Kuzucu
- 2. A Giant Bilateral Hydronephrosis Case Saved Despite the Patient's Negligence

Lale Tuna, Oya Güven, Mehmet Tamer Çomaklı, Muzaffer Savaş Tepe

3. A Rare Emergency Diagnosis: Pancreatic Ductal Rupture

Zeynep Saral Öztürk, Sedat Akkan

- 4. A Rare Case of Occupational Aniline Poisoning: Management in a Limited-Facility Setting Behnaz Niroomand, Ibrahim Mohammadzadeh, Mitra Rahimi, Mohsen Bijandi
- 5. Morestin Syndrome in the Emergency Department: A Case Report

Mustafa Bozkurt, Tuğçe Açık, Mustafa Baç

6. Skin Rash Related to the Use of Wood Ash in Wound Healing, about A Case

Nassima Elyebdri, Siham Baba Ahmed, Dalila Miloud Abid, Selma Chaima Zatla, Nesrine Abourejal, Ali Lounici

7. A Different View of Minoca; A Rare Case of Coronary Cameral Fistula

İrem Oktay Oğul, Enes Ali Aslan, Yakup Alsancak, Sefa Tatar

- 8. Boerhaave Syndrome: A Case Report Ramazan Topcu, Murathan Erkent, M. Berksun Tutan, Ismail Sezikli, M.Salih Kepez, Murat Şerifoğlu
- 9. Acute Lipodermatosclerosis-Like Eruption and Deep Vein Thrombosis due to Gemcitabine Use Concomittant Side Effects of Gemcitabine Yasin Yıldız
- 10. Spontaneous Rupture of Splenic Artery Aneurysm: A Case Report and Review of the Literature Fatma Zehra Özer, Hasan Kara, Ahmet Ak, Aysegül Bayir



Owner and Responsible Manager

Başar Cander Bezmialem Vakif University, Department of Emergency Medicine İstanbul, Turkey

Editors in Chief Doç. Dr. Muhammed EKMEKYAPAR

Editorial Board

Doç. Dr. Levent ŞAHİN Dr. Öğr. Üyesi Ayça ÇALBAY Dr. Öğr. Üyesi Barış KABAN Uzm. Dr. Yasin UĞUR

Printing and Graphics Department



Seyrantepe Mah. İbrahim Karaoğlanoğlu Cd. İspar İş Merkezi, D: No: 105 D:124, 34418 Kâğıthane/İstanbul Telefon: 0553 199 95 59 info@puntodizgi.com www.puntoajans.com

Contents

1.	From Symptom to Diagnosis: A Case of Organophosphate Poisoning in an Unconscious <i>Selin Kuzucu</i>	87
2.	A Giant Bilateral Hydronephrosis Case Saved Despite the Patient's Negligence Lale Tuna, Oya Güven, Mehmet Tamer Çomaklı, Muzaffer Savaş Tepe	90
3.	A Rare Emergency Diagnosis: Pancreatic Ductal Rupture Zeynep Saral Öztürk, Sedat Akkan	93
4.	A Rare Case of Occupational Aniline Poisoning: Management in a Limited- Facility Setting Behnaz Niroomand, Ibrahim Mohammadzadeh, Mitra Rahimi, Mohsen Bijandi	96
5.	Morestin Syndrome in the Emergency Department: A Case Report	100
6.	Skin Rash Related to the Use of Wood Ash in Wound Healing, about A Case	103 _{ci}
7.	A Different View of Minoca; A Rare Case of Coronary Cameral Fistula İrem Oktay Oğul, Enes Ali Aslan, Yakup Alsancak, Sefa Tatar	106
8.	Boerhaave Syndrome: A Case Report Ramazan Topcu, Murathan Erkent, M. Berksun Tutan, Ismail Sezikli, M.Salih Kepez, Murat Şerifoğlu	108
9.	Acute Lipodermatosclerosis-Like Eruption and Deep Vein Thrombosis due to Gemcitabine Use Concomittant Side Effects of Gemcitabine	111
10	. Spontaneous Rupture of Splenic Artery Aneurysm: A Case Report and Review of the Literature Fatma Zehra Özer, Hasan Kara, Ahmet Ak, Aysegül Bayir	114

Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports

From Symptom to Diagnosis: A Case of Organophosphate Poisoning in an Unconscious Paediatric Patient

Selin Kuzucu¹
'Sorgun State Hospital, Yozgat, Türkiye

Abstract

Organophosphates are used as pesticides in agriculture and poisoning is widespread all over the world. Organophosphates inhibit the enzyme cholinesterase which breaks down acetylcholine in the nervous system. As a result of this inhibition, acetylcholine accumulates in the central nervous system, autonomic ganglia and nerves. This leads to cholinergic discharge. The clinical picture depends on cholinergic discharge and varies from nonspecific symptoms to coma. Mortality and morbidity are high. A 3.5-year-old male patient was brought to the emergency department unconscious. On initial evaluation, he had a Glasgow coma scale of 10 and concomitant myosis and bradycardia. Haemogram, blood electrolytes, blood glucose, brain tomography and electrocardiogram were normal. In his medical history, it was learnt that he had contact with organophosphate inhalation. Procedure and treatment were planned. The diagnosis of organophosphate poisoning is based on medical history and clinical findings and there is no specific laboratory test. Therefore, it is vital to make a differential diagnosis in patients presenting with coma and confusion. In our patient, the diagnosis of organophosphate poisoning was understood after a detailed medical history and we would like to emphasise the importance of medical history in the differential diagnosis.

Keywords: Bradycardia, child, poisioning, unconscious

Introduction

Organophosphates are generally used as pesticides in agricultural fields (1). Although organophosphates have many advantages in increasing agricultural yield, they are potentially dangerous for humans and other living organisms in the environment (1). Poisoning is observed as a result of suicidal use and accidental exposure. In these cases, mortality and morbidity rates are high (1,2).

Although it is difficult to determine the actual incidence of organophosphate poisoning due to the difficulties in data collection, it is estimated that pesticide poisoning causes 250.000 - 350.000 deaths per year globally (3). Organophosphate pesticides are recognised as the largest group of pesticides used globally for agriculture, animal husbandry and other commercial purposes (1,2).

The mortality rate in organophosphate poisoning is variable. It has been reported to be 3-25% on average depending on the substance ingested, amount, previous health status of the patient, factors related with respiratory support, intubation and weaning from the ventilator (2,3).

Starting appropriate treatment by making a differential diagnosis is very important for patient mortality (3,4). As in all paediatric patients, medical history and examination

findings are very valuable in the diagnosis in patients in whom intoxication is considered. Here, organophosphate intoxication detected by detailed medical history interrogation in a paediatric patient who was brought to the emergency department in an unconscious state will be presented.

Case Report

A 3.5-year-old male patient who was known to be healthy was brought to the emergency department unconscious. It was learnt that he suddenly started to fall asleep while his hair was being cut at the barber just before his admission and then did not respond to sounds. The patient's medical history revealed that he had no fever, had eaten at home with his family 1 hour ago, and had no history of trauma or infection in the last 1 month. It was learnt that neuromotor development was compatible with his age, there was no history of convulsion, no consanguineous marriage, no known diabetes, cardiac or neurological disease in the family.

In the initial evaluation of the patient; peak heart rate was 70/min, SPO was 98%, respiratory rate was 28/min and blood pressure was 85/65 mm/Hg. On neurological

Corresponding Author: Selin Kuzucu e-mail: kuzucuselin94@hotmail.com Received: 11.08.2024 · Accepted: 27.08.2024 DOI: 10.33706/jemcr.1531621 ©Copyright 2020 by Emergency Physicians Association of Turkey -Available online at www.jemcr.com **Cite this article as:** Kuzucu S. From Symptom to Diagnosis: A Case of Organophosphate Poisoning in an Unconscious Paediatric Patient. Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports. 2024;15(4): 87-89

examination, Glasgow Coma Scalewas 10 and bilateral myosis was found in the pupils. Lateralisation findings and nuchal rigidity were not detected. Other system examinations were evaluated as normal.

Blood tests revealed fingerstick blood glucose 95 mg/ dl, creatinine 0.26 mg/dl, sodium: 138 potassium: 3.9 AST: 28 ALT: 11 Hb: 12,4 leucocyte: 9000 platelet: 478.000 and was evaluated as normal. No acidosis, alkalosis or lactate elevation was found in blood gas. Brain tomography was found to be normal. Electrocardiogram was compatible with sinus bradycardia.

Intoxication was considered because of pupillary miosis and sinus bradycardia accompanying loss of consciousness. When he was evaluated with toxidrome findings, his medical history of organophosphate poisoning was questioned again. It was learnt that the patient sat next to the beans at his father's workplace just before going to the barber, tried to put them in his mouth once, but his father prevented him from doing so, and he put them in his mouth and took them out immediately. It was learnt that the beans were sprayed with tebuconazole-containing organophospate pesticide.

During this period, the patient, who had spontaneous breathing and was monitored, regressed his tendency to sleep and his Glasgow Coma Score was evaluated as 15.

The patient was consulted to 114 National Poison Advisory Centre. It was recommended to follow-up for 24 hours in terms of cholinergic symptoms. Cholinesterase level could not be evaluated in our hospital. In the ward followup, no acute pathology was detected and the patient was discharged with healing. Outpatient follow-up is continued due to the risk of possible chronic effects.

Discussion

Acute organophosphate poisonings which occur as a result of suicide or accident are frequently observed in our country, especially in rural areas, as in the whole world (3).

The mechanism of action of organophosphates is through inhibition of cholinesterase enzyme in the nervous system (3,4,5). Acetylcholine is the main neurotransmitter in the autonomic and somatic nervous system (4). Cholinesterase hydrolyses acetylcholine to choline and acetic acid. Inhibition of cholinesterase by organophosphate absorption leads to acetylcholine accumulation and excessive stimulation. This leads to cholinergic discharge in the central nervous system, autonomic ganglia, parasympathetic and sympathetic nerves. Symptoms caused by cholinergic discharge in the central nervous system include anxiety, insomnia, emotional lability, tremor, headache, dizziness, mental confusion, delirium and hallucinations. With nicotinic (sympathomimetic) action, muscle fasciculations, muscle weakness, hypertension and tachycardia may occur. The muscarinic effect causes smooth muscle contractions in all organs (e.g. lungs, gastrointestinal tract, eyes, bladder, secretory glands). This may result in salivation, lacrimation, sweating, myosis, urinary incontinence, and bradyarrhythmia, or it may cause weakening of sinus node and AV node conduction resulting in ventricular dysrhythmias. Symptoms and signs develop depending on the balance between nicotinic and muscarinic receptors (4,5). In our patient, myosis due to muscarinic effect, bradycardia and loss of consciousness due to central nervous system cholinergic discharge were observed.

The clinical evoliotion depends on the agents used, the amount of absorption and the mode of exposure (3,4,5). Onset of symptoms is very rapid with inhalation and slowest with transdermal absorption (3,4,5). In our patient, absorption occurred both by inhalation and gastrointestinal route and symptoms appeared in approximately 1 hour.

Most patients start to show symptoms within 8-24 hours after ingestion, depending on the amount ingested (3,4,5). Patients should be monitored in terms of coma, seizure, respiratory failure, excessive secretions or severe bronchospasm (5,6). The need for endotracheal intubation may arise due to bronchospasm (5,6).

The treatment process after poisoning consists of decontamination, prevention of absorption, general support and intensive respiratory support (5,6). Atropine forms the basis of treatment in organophosphate poisoning because of its anticholinergic properties. Atropine was not administered in our patient because bradycardia did not persist. Antidotes are administered according to the degree of intoxication. As an antidote, pralidoxime (PAM) is a cholinesterase reactivator which helps to reverse bronchospasm and muscle fasciculation by accelerating the restoration of enzyme activity in the neuromuscular junction (5,6). No antidote was administered in our patient because of the absence of bronchospasm findings.

Exposure to organophosphate may cause free radical production and consequently lipid peroxidation, which may lead to DNA damage (7,8). For children, organophosphate exposure has been associated with developmental problems such as decreased IQ level and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (7,8). In a study by Chbara et al. the risk of organophosphate-induced delayed neurotoxicity was reported (9). Delayed neurotoxicity is a rare condition that may occur weeks after the first exposure and is a distal axonopathy affecting both central and peripheral nervous system. It manifests as motor-sensory polyneuropathy in the peripheral nervous system and myelopathic symptoms in the central nervous system (9). In organophosphate poisoning, management of chronic findings as well as acute findings is important in terms of morbidity (9). Our patient was followed up in terms of possible chronic symptoms.

The differential diagnoses of intoxication in unconscious paediatric patients include endocrine and metabolic causes, trauma, seizure, vascular pathologies, cardiac diseases, infections and psychiatric convulsions (10).

Organophosphate intoxication must be kept in mind in

the differential diagnosis in patients who present with altered consciousness and in whom anamnesis cannot be obtained, if there are findings related with nicotinic and muscarinic effects.

Conclusion

Organophosphate poisoning is a public health problem with high mortality and morbidity. It is vital to make a differential diagnosis and to provide appropriate intervention in the early period. Clinically specific findings may not always be observed in patients. Especially in patients who are brought to the emergency department unconscious as in this case, it may be more difficult to make a differential diagnosis. For this reason, diagnostic medical history and examination findings are very valuable in patients with intoxication as in all paediatric patients. In our patient, organophosphate poisoning was determined by taking a detailed medical history.

- Kaulgud RS, HB N, Kurjogi MM, S V, Vanti GL. Serum Organophosphorus compound levels as a surrogate marker for severity assessment and management in Acute Organophosphorus Poisoning - A novelapproach. J PharmBiomed Anal. 2024;247:116237. doi:10.1016/j. jpba.2024.116237
- Gunnell D, Eddleston M, Phillips MR, Konradsen F. The global distribution of fatal pesticide self-poisoning: systematic review. BMC Public Health. 2007 Dec 21;7:357. doi:10.1186/1471-2458-7-357

- Kır MZ, Öztürk G, Gürler M, Karaarslan B, Erden G, Karapirli M, et al. Pesticide poisoning cases in Ankara and near by cities in Turkey: an 11-year retrospective analysis. J Forensic Leg Med. 2013;20(4):274-277. doi:10.1016/j.jflm.2012.10.003
- 4. Yousef A, Albuali W, AlOmari M, El Mutayri A, Albuali WH, Al Qurashi OF, et al. Organophosphate Poisoning in a Paediatric Intensive Care Unit: A Retrospective Analysis Based on Ten Years of Experience. Int J Gen Med. 2022;15:6269-6277. Published 2022 Jul 21. doi:10.2147/IJGM.S373707
- Sarıtaş A, Çakır Z, Aslan S, Organophosphate and Carbamate Toxicity, EAJM: 39, April 2007
- Seltzer JA, Friedland S, Friedman NA, Winkler AG, Foreman E, Mubarak AY, et al. Accidental organophosphate poisoning: A case series of 2 pediatric coumaphos exposures. J Am Coll Emerg Physicians Open. 2022;3(6):e12859. Published 2022 Dec 1. doi:10.1002/emp2.12859
- Bouchard MF, Bellinger DC, Wright RO, Weisskopf MG. Attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder and urinary metabolites of organophosphate pesticides. Pediatrics. 2010;125(6):e1270-e1277. doi:10.1542/peds.2009-3058
- Bouchard MF, Chevrier J, Harley KG, Kogut G, Vedar M, Calderon N, et. al. Prenatal exposure to organophosphate pesticides and IQ in 7-year-old children. Environ Health Perspect. 2011;119(8):1189-1195. doi:10.1289/ehp.1003185
- Chhabra J, Oberoi A, Pandita N, Banga V. The Enigma of Delayed Neurotoxicity in Organophosphate Poisoning: A Case Report of Clinical Presentation With Normal MRI Findings. Cureus. 2024;16(6):e62877. Published 2024 Jun 21. doi:10.7759/cureus.62877
- Acar D, Tekin FC. The problem of unconscious and unidentified patients in emergency department admissions; a 3-year retrospective study. PLoS One. 2024;19(7):e0307540. Published 2024 Jul 24. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0307540

Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports

A Giant Bilateral Hydronephrosis Case Saved Despite the Patient's Negligence

Lale Tuna¹, Oya Güven², Mehmet Tamer Çomaklı³, Muzaffer Savaş Tepe⁴ ¹Kırklareli Training and Research Hospital, Department of Radiology, Kırklareli, Türkiye ²Kırklareli University Faculty of Medicine, Kırklareli Training and Research Hospital, Department of Emergency Medicine, Kırklareli, Türkiye ³Kırklareli Training and Research Hospital, Department of Urology, Kırklareli, Türkiye ⁴Kırklareli University Faculty of Medicine, Kırklareli Training and Research Hospital, Department of Radiology, Kırklareli, Türkiye

Abstract

Hydronephrosis due to nephrolithiasis is common, but giant hydronephrosis is rare in adults. Most of the cases previously identified in the literature are unilateral. In the study, we presented bilateral giant hydronephrosis. A 40-year-old male patient stated that he had stones in both kidneys and took at least 2-3 tablets of various painkillers daily but did not come to urology check-ups due to the pandemic. The examinations detected bilateral giant hydronephrosis, and the parenchyma was severely thinned. The patient underwent bilateral ureterorenoscopic lithotripsy and inserted a double J catheter. Seven liters of fluid were drained from the right and 8 liters from the left. It was determined that the size of both kidneys of the patient, who was followed for two years, decreased by half. Bilateral giant hydronephrosis cases are rarely seen in the literature. With the findings in this study, we tried to show that damaged both kidneys are not life-threatening, and the COVID-19 pandemic has affected our health directly and indirectly.

Keywords: Adult, COVID-19, giant, hydronephrosis

Introduction

Case Report

Giant hydronephrosis is defined as a hydronephrotic kidney containing more than 1 liter of urine. Palpable mass and abdominal distension findings on examination may be mistakenly interpreted as a mass and confused with polycystic kidney on imaging.

Hydronephrosis is generally unilateral and frequently detected prenatally in the pediatric patient group (1). In adults, hydronephrosis mainly occurs due to ureteral stones, pregnancy, pelvic ureteric junction stenosis and obstruction in the bladder tract (2, 3).

Renal calculus causes 10-15% of hydronephrosis in adult patients (4). In post-mortem studies, the incidence of hydronephrosis in adults was found to be 3.1%, but the literature remains unclear about the incidence of bilateral hydronephrosis in adults (5).

Hydronephrosis due to nephrolithiasis is common, but giant hydronephrosis is a rare entity in adults. Most of the cases previously identified in the literature are unilateral. This study will try to emphasize a bilateral giant hydronephrosis case and show that it heals with appropriate and rapid treatment without posing a life-threatening risk.

A 40-year-old male patient applied to the emergency room with complaints of increasing abdominal pain, nausea, vomiting, burning sensation in urination, and frequent urination for 1 week. He had a familial history of hypertension and is being treated due to hypertension. He has been using lercanidipine hydrochloride. He smoked 1 pack/ day of cigarettes and did not report chronic alcohol use. He stated that he was diagnosed with bilateral ureteral stones a year ago, and Extracorporeal Shock Wave Lithotripsy (ESWL) treatment was recommended. Still, he did not come for a urology treatment due to the COVID-19 pandemic and took at least 2-3 tablets of various analgesics daily. Lung examination was normal, and there was tenderness in both the abdomen's upper quadrants and costovertebral angles. Also, there was a palpable mass in both costovertebral angles. There was no pretibial edema. Blood pressure was 120/70 mmHg, heart rate was 100/minute, and electrocardiography showed normal sinus rhythm (no T peak). In blood tests taken, leukocyte count was 10.7 109/L, urea 424 mg/dl, creatinine 12.7 mg/dl, C-Reactive protein (C-RP) 1.4 mg/ dl, glomerular filtration rate (GFR) 4 ml/minute, pH 7.17,

Corresponding Author: Oya Güven e-mail: ersinoya@yahoo.com Received: 09.06.2024 • Revision: 09.09.2024 • Accepted: 24.09.2024 DOI: 10.33706/jemcr.1498336 ©Copyright 2020 by Emergency Physicians Association of Turkey - Available online at www.jemcr.com **Cite this article as:** Tuna L, Güven O, Çomaklı MT, Tepe MS. A Giant Bilateral Hydronephrosis Case Saved Despite the Patient's Negligence. Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports. 2024;15(4): 90-92 pCO2 27 mmHg, HCO3 9.6 mg/dl, base deficit -17 mmol/L was observed. Normal yellow urine came from the urinary catheter. In the urine test, pH and density were normal, and 12% leukocytes and 10% erythrocytes were detected.

Urinary ultrasound (USG) was performed, and bilateral cystic hydronephrosis was detected. Abdominal computer tomography (CT) showed severe thinning in kidney parenchyma and bilateral giant hydronephrosis (Rad-V Radiology hydronephrosis grading system). Kidney dimensions (Length/AP thickness/Width) were measured as 29x24x18.5 cm on the right and 31x24x12.5 cm on the left. A 17x8 mm diameter stone was detected in the right proximal ureter, and a 23x9 mm diameter stone was detected in the left proximal ureter (Figure-1). The diameter of the right proximal ureter was measured as 16 mm, and the diameter of the left proximal ureter was measured as 32 mm. The ureters distal to the stone were observed within normal limits.

Considering the patient's acute renal failure (ARF), internal medicine and urology consultation was performed.

The internal medicine physician did not consider emergency dialysis because there was urine output. The urologist planned an operation due to bilateral ureteral stones.

The patient underwent bilateral ureterorenoscopic lithotripsy and was inserted into a double J catheter. Seven liters of liquid were drained from the right and 8 liters from the left kidney. In blood tests taken 10 days after the operation, leukocyte 8.47 109/L, C-RP 0.96 mg/dl, urea 58 mg/dl, creatinine 2.29 mg/dl, C-RP 0.92 mg/dl, GFR 33 ml/min, pH 7.33, pCO2 27 mmHg, HCO3 14.3 mg/dl, base deficit -10.1 mmol/L. The patient was discharged with the recommendation to come 1 month later to the urology outpatient clinic.

The control CT scan taken 1 month later showed that the kidney dimensions (Length/AP thickness/Width) were 17x15x9 cm on the right and 20.5x17x9.5 cm on the left (Figure-2).

In the follow-up abdominal magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) obtained twenty months later, kidney dimensions (Length/AP thickness/Width) were seen to be 12.6x12x7.5 cm on the right and 15x11.7x6.4 cm on the left (Figure-3).



Figure 1 (a-b-c). Axial, sagittal, and coronal contrast-enhanced abdominal CT images. Bilateral giant hydronephrosis, stone in the left proximal ureter (b: white arrow)



Figure 2 (a-b-c). Axial, sagittal, and coronal non-contrast abdominal CT images. Bilateral ureteric stents on control images in 1 month after admission to the hospital (a-b-c: hollow arrows indicate double J catheter, b-c: White arrows indicate renal calculus)



Figure 3 (a-b). Control images 20 months after admission to the hospital. Axial and coronal T2W MRI images show dilated hyperintense calyces (black stars) and markedly thinned hypointense renal cortex (dotted black/white arrows) bilaterally.

Discussion

Cases of giant hydronephrosis are rarely seen in the literature. There is usually an obstructive cause, such as a stone or an intra-abdominal mass. In the case report by Gölcük et al., giant hydronephrosis was observed on the right side, and the causative factor was determined to be nephrolithiasis (6). Our patient also developed hydronephrosis after stonerelated obstruction, but unlike the literature, bilateral giant hydronephrosis was detected.

It is difficult to diagnose giant hydronephrosis. Because it can be confused with abdominal mass or fluid. Since our patient had a known history of bilateral nephrolithiasis and chronic flank pain, we focused on the kidneys. That's why diagnosis and treatment could be done quickly.

Nephrostomy, pyeloplasty, and calicourethorostomy can be applied to treat hydronephrosis. In cases of advanced hydronephrosis, nephrectomy may be the only solution if kidney functions are impaired. In the case of Hassen et al., a nephrectomy was performed on the giant left kidney due to the structural defect in the retroperitoneum and massive pelvic dilatation (7). In their study by Sallami et al., nephrectomy was performed in patients who did not respond to kidney-protective treatment (8). In our case, since the blood tests and clinical findings improved after the lithotripsy operation, the patient did not need additional surgery. This is a rare case in the literature because both kidneys were spared.

Although it may be difficult to identify hydronephrosis clinically, it can be diagnosed and monitored easily with imaging studies. In our patient, the known history of nephrolithiasis and the developing symptoms were guiding.

Conclusion

Patients with nephrolithiasis frequently visit the emergency room, especially with complaints of pain. In this way, urology and radiology follow-up can be performed, but our patient had his treatment (long-term analgesic use) at home due to fear ofCOVID-19 infection. In addition to the deterioration of renal functions due to the existing obstruction and uncontrolled analgesic use and abuse, the development of renal failure was inevitable. Cases of bilateral giant hydronephrosis are rarely seen in the literature. With the findings in this study, we tried to show that damage to both kidneys is reversible, and the COVID-19 pandemic has affected our health directly and indirectly.

Consent was obtained from the patient for this study. The authors declared no conflict of interest.

- 1. Yiee J, Wilcox D.Management of fetal hydronephrosis. Pediatric Nephrology2008; 23: 347-353.
- Kaura KS, Kumar M, Sokhal AK, Gupta AK, Purkait B, Saini D, et. al. Giant hydronephrosis: still a reality!. Turkish Journal of Urology 2017; 43 (3): 337.
- **3.** Nuraj P, Hyseni N. The diagnosis of obstructive hydronephrosis with color doppler ultrasound. Acta Informatica Medica 2017; 25(3): 178.
- **4.** Chi AC, Flury SC. Urology patients in the nephrology practice. Advances in Chronic Kidney Disease2013; 20(5): 441-448.
- McDougal WS.Wein AJ. Kavoussi LR. Partin AW. Peters CA. Campbell-Walsh urology 11th edition review E-book. Elsevier Health Sciences; 2015.
- Golcuk Y,Ozsarac M, Eseroglu E, Yuksel MB.Giant hydronephrosis. Western Journal of Emergency Medicine2014;15 (4): 356.
- Hassen SM,Issack FH, Mummed FO, Hassen IK.Giant hydronephrosis secondary to ureteropelvic junction obstruction, a rare occurrence, case report. Urology Case Reports2021; 39: 101803.
- SallamiS, Cherif K, Ben RS, Dagudagui N, Rochdi E, Nidhameddine K, et al. Giant hydronephrosis in adults: What is the best approach? Retrospective analysis of 24 cases. Nephro-Urol Mon. 2011; 3 (3):177-181.

Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports

A Rare Emergency Diagnosis: Pancreatic Ductal Rupture

Zeynep Saral Öztürk¹, D Sedat Akkan¹

¹Department of Emergency Medicine, Atatürk Sanatorium Education and Research Hospital, Ankara, Türkiye

Abstract

Chronic pancreatitis is a condition that results from episodes of acute pancreatitis. It is difficult to diagnose chronic pancreatitis in the early stages and to recognize complications. Recognizing duct rupture, one of the complications of chronic pancreatitis, is important for initiating treatment. A 75-year-old woman presented to the emergency department with abdominal pain. Amylase and lipase levels were 65 u/L and 75 u/L, respectively. Computed tomography performed in the emergency department revealed ductal rupture and the patient was hospitalized in the gastroenterology service. Treatment included endoscopic examination followed by pancreatic rest, hydration and proton pump inhibitors. Pancreatic duct rupture, which is rarely encountered in the emergency department, should be considered as an alternative diagnosis in patients presenting with abdominal pain and a previous pancreatitis attack.

Keywords: Chronic pancreatitis, complication, ductal rupture

Introduction

Chronic pancreatitis is an inflammatory disease that causes permanent structural changes in the pancreas and can lead to impaired exocrine and endocrine functions. Chronic pancreatitis can result from attacks of acute pancreatitis due to any reason (1).Pseudocysts, biliary obstruction, pancreatic diabetes, vascular complications may occur as a result of chronic pancreatitis. Pseudocysts, one of the complications of chronic pancreatitis develop in about 10 percent of patients with chronic pancreatitis. They may be triggered by an acute exacerbation of pancreatitis or occur as a result of ductal rupture.

Pancreatic duct (DP) rupture and leakage of pancreatic fluid into the abdomen can occur as a complication of acute or chronic pancreatitis (2). The other causes are pancreatic malignancy, abdominal surgery or abdominal trauma (3). DP rupture may occur in the main pancreatic duct or in one of its small branches. The clinical consequences of a DP rupture may depend on the etiology, location, and extent of the rupture. Clinical results occur depending on the rate of pancreatic fluid secretion, the location of the leak relative to anatomical tissue regions, the systemic inflammatory response ability to control the leakage, and the obstruction of the DP with stones or strictures. A small leak of pancreatic fluid from one of the lateral branches may resolve on its own. A persistent leakage from the main DP rupture may present with pseudocyst formation or be complicated by external pancreatic fistulas or internal fistula formation causing pleural effusion or ascites(4). Early recognition of complications is important for early initiation of treatment.

The diagnosis of ductal rupture is rarely made in the emergency department because pancreatic enzymes are not severely elevated or do not present with severe clinical signs. therefore, suspicion will help in the path to diagnosis. Here, we aimed to discuss our patient who was diagnosed with pancreatic ductal rupture, a rare complication of chronic pancreatitis, in the emergency department.

Case Report

A 75-year-old woman presented to the emergency department with nausea, vomiting and abdominal pain. Her medical history included abdominal pain in the epigastric region for the past 15 days, aggravated after meals, and accompanied by occasional nausea and vomiting. Her medical history included hypertension, diabetes mellitus, nasal squamous cell carcinoma, and previous ischemic stroke. She was taking metformin, ramipril, clopidogrel, and escitalopram. On physical examination, general condition

Corresponding Author: Zeynep Saral Öztürk e-mail: drzeynepsaral@gmail.com Received: 24.03.2024 • Revision: 22.07.2024 • Accepted: 27.09.2024 DOI: 10.33706/jemcr.1457994 ©Copyright 2020 by Emergency Physicians Association of Turkey -Available online at www.jemcr.com Cite this article as: Saral Öztürk Z, Akkan S. A Rare Emergency Diagnosis: Pancreatic Ductal Rupture. Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports. 2024;15(4): 93-95 was good, consciousness was clear, oriented and coherent. Vital signs were arterial blood pressure: 130/80 mm/hg, pulse rate: 98 beats/minute, fever was 36.7°C. There was no incisional scar on abdominal examination. Bowel sounds were normoactive, tenderness and rebound were present in the epigastric region on palpation. When the patient's previous admissions were analyzed, it was found that she had pancreatitis approximately 1 month and 6 months ago. The patient had no subsequent hospital admissions. Biochemical tests showed amylase 65 u/L and lipase 75 u/L. C-reactive protein was 226 mg/L, white blood cell count was 12100 µL, and other parameters including liver function tests were within normal limits. Contrast-enhanced abdominal computed tomography (CCT) was performed to rule out other causes of acute abdomen due to severe pain, epigastric rebound tenderness, borderline elevated pancreatic enzymes, and elevated acute phase reactants. On CCT, the gallbladder was within normal limits, the pancreatic duct was 5 mm in size, a focal area of defect in the anterior part of the pancreatic corpus and a diffuse heterogeneous inflammatory appearance in the mesenteric adipose tissue in the adjacent peripancreatic area were observed. All these findings were consistent with acute pancreatitis and ductal rupture in the background of chronic pancreatitis (Figure-1). The patient was consulted to the gastroenterology and general surgery clinics. Urgent surgical intervention was not considered and the patient was admitted to the gastroenterology clinic for furthermore evaluation. Intravenous (IV) fluid therapy, proton pump inhibitor, and ceftriaxone were administered during hospitalization.Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) was planned in the gastroenterology service but could not be performed because the patient had claustrophobia. The patient followed a stable clinical course and was discharged at the end of treatment with a follow-up visit after 3 months. CCT and Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) were planned after 3 months for control. The control CCT scan showed a 2.5 cm diameter lobule contoured cystic formation at the level of the pancreatic head (Figure-2). In ERCP, the



Figure 1. Anteriorly ruptured pancreatic duct



Figure 2. Cystic formation in the head of the pancreas

papillary head was not observed in normal localization and the duct could not be entered. The patient was referred to an advanced center for further investigation. The patient died pending further investigation.

Discussion

Chronic pancreatitis is one of the causes of abdominal pain diagnosed in the emergency department (5). Chronic pancreatitis is most commonly seen in patients with frequent pancreatitis attacks. Acute pancreatitis can be considered as a status, chronic pancreatitis is the pathological ongoing response process to pancreatic damage (6,7). Acute and chronic pancreatitis are not two completely separate conditions. Can be thought of as a continuum and two parts of the same disease spectrum. Our patient also had chronic pancreatitis due to an acute pancreatitis attack.

Pancreatic fluid from a DP rupture may spread to the retroperitoneum, mediastinum, or if confined to the small sac, it is then surrounded by a well-formatted, nonepithelialized wall and becomes a pseudocyst over a period of 4 to 6 weeks. Pancreatic pseudocysts are the maturation of a phlegmonous inflammatory event and consist of an accumulation of pancreatic secretions and secondary inflammatory products resulting from pancreatic duct rupture (7). Pancreatic pseudocysts are seen in 10-20% of patients with acute pancreatitis and 20-60% of patients with chronic pancreatitis (8). Many of the clinical features of chronic pancreatitis may take time to develop and may not be present in the early stages of the disease. Chronic pancreatitis may be easier to diagnose when end-stage features develop. The clinical challenge is to make the correct diagnosis in the early cases of chronic pancreatitis, when interventions aimed at preventing disease progression may be effective (8). In our patient with a diagnosis of ductal rupture, no pseudocyst was detected at this stage. However later cystic formation developed at the site of rupture.

Internal pancreatic fistulas formed as a result of DP rupture may occasionally fistulate with other areas such as the pericardium or organs such as the stomach, bronchus and large or small intestine. Pancreatic fluid may also fistulate outward toward the skin surface, creating an external pancreatic fistula. Pancreatic ascites may develop due to anterior DP rupture and leakage of pancreatic fluid into the peritoneal cavity. Posterior DP rupture may cause pancreatic fluid to leak into the pleural space through the esophageal or aortic hiatus and cause pleural effusion. (4). In our patient, the fluid spread anteriorly and peritoneal contamination occurred due to fluid leakage around the pancreas.

ERCP has the highest accuracy in diagnosing pancreatic duct rupture because it provides detailed images of the pancreatic duct. It is also useful in determining the exact location (head, neck, trunk, or tail) and size of the rupture. However, ERCP is no longer used in the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis due to the availability of alternative imaging methods and the risk of complications. In early disease, changes in the duct may be minimal and the diagnosis may not be obvious. Recent advances in imaging, such as multislice spiral contrast-enhanced computed tomography (CCT) and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), may aid in the noninvasive detection of ductal rupture. CCT has been shown to be a useful technique for visualizing the pancreatic parenchyma and identifying and localizing pancreatic fluid collections (4). The site of fluid collections seen on CCT may be indicative of the location of DP rupture. In our patient, CCT performed in the emergency department helped us to diagnose the rupture.

Initial management of DP rupture or fistula complications (pleural effusions or pancreatic ascites) includes prolonged pancreatic rest and endoscopic placement of stents in the pancreatic duct (9). Conservative treatment includes recommendations such as adequate drainage of pancreatic secretions and optimal nutritional support during the recovery period to prevent or control sepsis. If the patient becomes septic, aggressive treatment and correction of electrolyte disturbances are required. Total parenteral nutrition therapy can be applied to rest the pancreas and reduce exocrine pancreatic secretions. Treatment may include total parenteral nutrition, jejunal feeding, or medications such as anticholinergics, carbonic anhydrase inhibitors, calcitonin, glucagon, octreotide or somatostatin(4). Our patient was treated conservatively with proton pump inhibitors, antibiotherapy, and intravenous fluid therapy.

Conclusion

The diagnosis of ruptured ductus pancreaticus is a rare entity in the emergency department. Early diagnosis may allow treatment before the patient's clinical condition becomes complicated. Epigastric pain and low level of enzyme elevation should be a warning in this regard. We thought that our case may be noteworthy for clinicians working in the emergency department because it allows early diagnosis and treatment.

- Majumder S, Chari ST. Chronic pancreatitis. Lancet 2016; 387:1957.
- Shimizu Y, Ashida R, Sugiura T, Okamura Y, Ito T, Yamamoto Y. Uesaka, K. Intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasms with rupture of the distal main pancreatic duct: a case report. Surgical Case Reports 2020;6(1); 1-6.
- Sedai H, Poddar E, Shrestha S, Koirala D, Gautam A. Delayedpresentation of isolatedductalrupture of pancreatic head from blunt abdominal trauma managed conservatively: A case report. Annals of Medicine and Surgery 2022;(80): 104249.
- Varadarajulu S, Rana SS, Bhasin DK. Endoscopic therapy for pancreatic duct leaks and disruptions. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am. 2013;23(4):863-92.
- Özen Olcay, H., Emektar, E., Tandoğan, M., Şafak, T., Bulus, H., &Cevik, Y. Evaluation of urine analysis in adults with simple and complicated appendicitis. Ankara Medical Journal 2020;20(4):790-797.
- Akıncı E, KocaşabanÜçöz D, Coşkun F. Yüksek Doz Naproksen Alımına Bağlı Akut Pankreatit Olgusu. Türkiye Acil Tıp Dergisi 2010; (4): 191-193.
- Uomo G, Molino D, Visconti M, Ragozzino A, Manes G, Rabitti PG. Theincidence of main pancreatic duct disruption in severe biliary pancreatitis. The American journal of surgery 1998;176(1): 49-52.
- Kapan M, Kapan S, Durgun AV, Göksoy E, Perek S. Pankreas Psödokistlerine güncel yaklaşım: 39 Olguluk serinin retrospektif analizi ve güncel literatür bilgilerinin gözden geçirilmesi. Ege Tıp Dergisi, 2004; 43.3: 175-180.
- Gillams AR, Kurzawinski T, Lees WR. Diagnosis of duct disruption and assessment of pancreatic leak with dynamic secretin-stimulated MR cholangio pancreatography. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2006;186: 499–506.

Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports

A Rare Case of Occupational Aniline Poisoning: Management in a Limited-Facility Setting

🔟 Behnaz Niroomand¹, 🔟 Ibrahim Mohammadzadeh¹, 🔟 Mitra Rahimi², 🔟 Mohsen Bijandi^{2,3}

¹School of Medicine, Shahid Beheshti University of Medical Sciences, Tehran, Iran

²Toxicological Research Center, Excellence Center of Clinical Toxicology, Department of Clinical Toxicology, Loghman Hakim Hospital,

Shahid Beheshti University of Medical Sciences, Tehran, Iran

³Shahroud University of Medical Sciences and Health Services, Shahroud, Iran

Abstract

Cyanosis along with altered mental should bring all the possible ethiologies into her mind in a minimum of time, based on the trauma, medical, environmental, and occupational history of the patient. Poisoning with methemoglobinemia inducing agents is one of the most important differentials especially when a history of occupational exposure to these agents is present. The patient, a 41-year-old healthy woman and engineer, experienced symptoms after exposure to aniline leading to dizziness and weakness, prompting a visit to the emergency department with cyanosis and low oxygen saturation. Initial vital signs showed decreased oxygen levels and elevated respiratory rate with normal ABG values despite ongoing cyanosis. Patient required intubation, mechanical ventilation, and was diagnosed with ARDS based on chest X-ray findings. Management included IV diuretics, 100% oxygen, and antioxidant treatment in the ICU. Despite treatment, oxygen saturation remained at 88% on the first day. This case is a reminder of the importance of taking occupational history and management of aniline toxicity in a setting where methylene blue, the drug of choice for aniline toxicity, is not available in the drug stock.

Keywords: Aniline, aniline poisoning, emergency medicine, occupational medicine, toxicology

Introduction

Aniline, introduced to the chemical industry in the late 1800s (1), is primarily used for industrial manufacturing of dyes, drugs, rubber accelerators, and other chemicals (2). It can enter the body through inhalation, ingestion, or dermal absorption (3). Early toxic effects include methemoglobin (MetHb) formation and damage to red blood cells (RBCs) (4). Phenylhydroxylamine, an active metabolite of aniline, catalyzes MetHb formation in vivo (5). Additionally, rat models show splenic toxicity related to nitrated proteins found only in aniline-exposed rats (6).

Aniline exposure can lead to either acute or chronic poisoning. Acute poisoning is characterized by bluish lips, Heinz's bodies in the blood, and para-aminophenol in urine. Chronic poisoning symptoms include headache, unsteadiness, memory loss, sleeplessness, increased kneejerk reflex, and finger tremors (7).

Standard therapies for acute aniline poisoning include intravenous infusion of methylene blue (MB), glucose, ascorbic acid, and exchange transfusions, but responses vary among patients. Lubash reported successful treatment with hemodialysis in one case(8). This case report describes a patient with unintentionalpoisoning of aniline, who admitted with the symptoms and signs of acute respiratory distress (ARDS).

Case Report

Our patient was a 41-year-old healthy woman, an engineer at a car liquid manufacturing company. She developed symptoms after six hours of unprotected cutaneous contact and respiratory aspiration of pure aniline in the laboratory. Her first symptom was dizziness while driving from her workplace to home. However, within two hours, her symptoms progressed to weakness and drowsiness, prompting her to seek help. She was subsequently brought to the emergency department (ED) by EMS, presenting with a cyanotic appearance despite receiving nasal oxygen, with a Glasgow Coma Scale (GCS) of 15/15.

On arrival, her vital signs demonstrated a significantly decreased oxygen saturation of 60% and an elevated respiratory rate of 22/min, while other vital signs were within normal ranges. Notably, she exhibited pronounced peripheral cyanosis, characterized by a bluish discoloration of the lips, fingertips, and toes. This cyanosis was indicative of severe hypoxemia and poor peripheral perfusion. Despite being on supplemental oxygen, the cyanosis persisted, suggesting that the hypoxemia was due to a failure of oxygen exchange at the alveolar level, rather than simply inadequate oxygen delivery.

The first arterial blood gas (ABG) sampling showed normal values, but the persistent cyanosis and low oxygen

Corresponding Author: Mohsen Bijandi e-mail: msnbai28@gmail.com Received: 29.06.2024 • Revision: 14.08.2024 • Accepted: 27.09.2024 DOI: 10.33706/jemcr.1506993 ©Copyright 2020 by Emergency Physicians Association of Turkey -Available online at www.jemcr.com **Cite this article as:** Niroomand B, Mohammadzadeh I, Rahimi M, Bijandi M. A Rare Case of Occupational Aniline Poisoning: Management in a Limited-Facility Setting. Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports. 2024;15(4): 96-99

saturation despite oxygen supplementation through a reservoir mask were concerning. This raised suspicion for an underlying condition impairing gas exchange. The patient was then intubated and placed on mechanical ventilation (MV). Urinary catheterization revealed the excretion of brownish urine, suggesting a hemolytic event possibly due to aniline toxicity.

A chest X-ray revealed blunting of the left costophrenic angle, consistent with early signs of pulmonary edema. This, coupled with the patient's hypoxemia and the clinical context, led to the diagnosis of Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome (ARDS). In this case, ARDS has been characterized by acute onset of respiratory failure due to non-cardiogenic pulmonary edema, marked by bilateral infiltrates on chest imaging, likely developed secondary to chemical pneumonitis and direct pulmonary toxicity from the inhalation of aniline.

The patient was transferred to the intensive care unit (ICU) for further management. Despite being on a ventilator with 100% FiO2, her oxygen saturation remained critically low at 88% on the first day of admission, indicative of severe ARDS. Management continued with intravenous (IV) infusion of loop diuretics, aiming to reduce pulmonary edema, and the ventilator settings were adjusted to optimize oxygenation and reduce ventilator-induced lung injury.

In addition, antioxidant treatment, including IV infusion of vitamin C (2 g daily) and N-acetylcysteine (NAC) (7 g

Table 1	:	Laboratory	test	of	first	day	of	admission
---------	---	------------	------	----	-------	-----	----	-----------

	,
Test	Result (reference values)
Complete blood count	
Red blood cells	3.51 cells/mcL (4.10-5.10)
Hemoglobin	9.4 g/dl (12.0-16.0)
Hematocrit	29.3% (39-50)
Platelets	245000 cells/mcL (150-450)
White blood cells	6400 cells/mcL , N: 70%, L:30% (4000-11000)
Arterial blood gas	
PH	7.44 (7.37-7.44)
pO ₂	247.3 mmHg (80-100)
pCO ₂	38.6 mmHg (35-45)
HCO ₃	26.8 mmol/L (22-26)
Coagulation	
PT patient	13 sec
PT control	13 sec
PT activity	100% (70-100)
INR	1
PTT	30 sec(30-40)
Blood biochemistry	
Fasting blood glucose	82 mg/dl (70-115)
Blood urea Nitrogen	12 mmol/L (7-24)
Creatinine	0.9 mg/dl (0.6-1.3)
Aspartateaminotrans-	17 U/L (up to 31)
ferase Alanine amino-	11 U/L (up to 40)
transferase	110 U/L (80-306)
Alkaline phosphatase	142 mmol/L (135-145)
Sodium	3.8 mmol/L (3.5-5.1)
Potassium	7.9 mg/dl (8.5-10.5)
Calcium	4.3 mg/dl (2.6-4.5)
Phosphorus	

every 8 hours), was initiated upon ICU transfer to mitigate oxidative stress and potential lung injury caused by the chemical exposure. The IV infusion of furosemide continued at a dosage of 2 mg/hr to manage fluid balance and minimize pulmonary edema.

Discussion

Various conditions, including acute diarrhea, consumption of high-nitrate water and food, use of specific medications like topical anesthetics, silver nitrate, sulfonamides, phenacetine, and sodium valproate, or exposure to aniline, coloring compounds, or cleaning solutions, can potentially trigger acquired MET (9).

Aniline and its derivatives were among the earliest substances linked to MET. Safety measurements in industrial settings have reduced acute aniline poisoning cases compared to earlier decades (10). However, in our case, due to occupational exposure, aniline poisoningoccurred through inhalation and skin contact in a factory setting without proper protective measures.

MetHb is formed by a complex series of oxidation reactions. For aniline, it is through their metabolites in the body after biotransformation of aniline to phenylhydroxylamine by hepatic mixed-function oxidase enzymes. This metabolite then contributes to the formation of MetHbs (11).MET refers to the presence of greater than the average physiological concentration of 1 to 2% MetHb in RBCs (12).

In the setting of MET, the patient's condition is usually better than one would expect from the severity of cyanosis, but the cyanosis is unresponsive to oxygen therapy. For example, in our case, the patient's awareness was intact upon admission to ED. However, she was unresponsive to oxygen therapy via nasal cannula, and finally, the managing team decided to intubate her (13).

Pulse oximetry is not reliable, and ABG, as a complementary workup, often reveals normal partial pressures of oxygen (pO2) and carbon dioxide (pCO2), a normally calculated hemoglobin oxygen saturation, an increased MetHb concentration, and possibly metabolic acidosis(13). This pattern was also compatible with the ABG results drawn from the patient in the ED.

Intravenous MB is the preferred treatment for toxic MET. Although no controlled trials have been conducted, clinical experience suggests that MB can enhance the conversion of MetHb to hemoglobin by sixfold (14). However, there are reports of hemolytic anemia (HA) following IV administration of MB for treatment of aniline toxicity. This is attributed to the fact that both aniline and methylene blue can cause oxidative stress, which wrecks RBCs (15). Moreover, based on some case reports, MB sometimes cannot solve the problem alone, so more measurements, such as hemodialysis and exchange transfusion (ET), are required. For example, in a 4.5-year-old girl who accidentally was poisoned by aniline when she was given *cough syrup*, the treatment was done through two consecutive IV doses of MB. The therapy first reducedMetHbbut, after two hours, the MetHb levels rose again, which led to an alteration in cognitive level. Immediately, the ET was started, leading to a significant drop in MetHb level and clinical improvement (16). Another case report also described a patient who did not respond to MB infusion after a suicidal oral intake of 80 ml of aniline. She developed an episode of seizure during her transference to another medical facility for hemodialysis after 22.5 mg of IV MB and the exchange of 1000 ml of blood. After that, hemodialysis with re-administration of IV MB led to improvement of MET, skin discoloration, and level of consciousness. Another dose of MB was administered after hemodialysis, and the patient gradually regained consciousness 24 hours later (8).

However, in our case, due to the unavailability of MB, the treatment was established on symptomatic treatment, including intubation and intravenous furosemideto address ARDS, and systemic antioxidants (vitamin C and NAC). Fortunately, these actions and closemonitoring of the patient in the ICU resulted in the patient's full recovery. The patient was also in good health during follow-up visits.

In two cases of occupational exposure, similar to the presented case, inhalation of aniline fumes has been reported as the cause of fatal MET. In both of them, HA became apparent after treatment with MB, mirrored in a dropped number of RBCs (15). In our case, the RBC count was relatively stable, and there was no HA induced by aniline.

There is also one case of occupational poisoning of aniline with low levels of MetHb in which conservative management was performed only with supplementary O_2 and close monitoring of VS and laboratory tests (17). However, in another case of exposure to large amounts of aniline during unloading aniline from bulk trucks the management was done with supplementary O2 and IV administration of MB in 4 consecutive doses up to six hours. He presented to ED acutely ill and with cyanoderma on his entire body. He also developed skin lesions of primary burns and contact dermatitis, and cornea inflammation caused by aniline. The dermal and corneal lesions were treated by topical ointments and eye drops, respectively (17).

In conclusion, anilinepoisoning, aniline poisoning, by various routes, results in MetHb, which varies in severity. Management includes a range of measures, from simple supplementary O2 to endotracheal intubation, administration of MB to ET, and hemodialysis. To our best of knowledge, the presented case is the first case in which the IV furosemidewas part of the management and exclusively the MET was managed without MB, but with systemic administration of antioxidants. It is crucial to promptly identify the underlying cause of acquired MET to restore normal tissue oxygenation and metabolism, prevent long-term complications, and minimize the risk of recurrent episodes.

Conclusion

Aniline is an aromatic agent that has historically been used in chemical industries. Most of the reported incidences of aniline poisoning are between 1900-2000, which are related to industrial exposures. Our case was a young woman who suffered acute symptoms of aniline poisoning. Timely admission and therapeutical interventions avoided further damage that can be tissue ischemia due to prolonged MET. Aniline poisoning is a rare poisoning etiology, which often can be conferred from a thorough occupational history.

- 1. Uter W, Stropp G, Schnuch A, Lessmann H. Aniline—A 'Historical'Contact Allergen? Current Data from the IVDK and Review of the Literature. The Annals of Occupational Hygiene. 2007;51(2):219-26.
- Wang Y, Gao H, Na X-L, Dong S-Y, Dong H-W, Yu J, et al. Aniline induces oxidative stress and apoptosis of primary cultured hepatocytes. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health. 2016;13(12):1188.
- **3.** Acute Exposure Guideline Levels for Selected Airborne Chemicals: Volume 1. 2000 Available from: <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK222410/</u>.
- **4.** Di Girolamo F, Campanella L, Samperi R, Bachi A. Mass spectrometric identification of hemoglobin modifications induced by nitrosobenzene. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety. 2009;72(5):1601-8.
- Harrison J, Jollow D. Contribution of aniline metabolites to aniline-induced methemoglobinemia. Molecular pharmacology. 1987;32(3):423-31.
- Fan X, Wang J, Soman KV, Ansari G, Khan MF. Aniline-induced nitrosative stress in rat spleen: proteomic identification of nitrated proteins. Toxicology and applied pharmacology. 2011;255(1):103-12.
- Genkin S, Raschewskaja A. The Diagnosis of Chronic Anilin Poisoning. Zentralblatt fur Gewerbehygiene und Unfallverhutung. 1933;20:29-36.
- **8.** LUBASH GD, PHILLIPS RE, SHIELDS JD, III, BONSNES RW. Acute Aniline Poisoning Treated By Hemodialysis: Report of a Case. Archives of Internal Medicine. 1964;114(4):530-2.
- Cannata G, Abate L, Scarabello C, Rubini M, Giacometti A, Principi N, et al. The Dose Makes the Poison: A Case Report of Acquired Methemoglobinemia. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health. 2020;17(6):1845.
- Messmer AS, Nickel CH, Bareiss D. <i>P</i>-Chloroaniline Poisoning Causing Methemoglobinemia: A Case Report and Review of the Literature. Case Reports in Emergency Medicine. 2015;2015:208732.
- **11.** Wright RO, Lewander WJ, Woolf AD. Methemoglobinemia: etiology, pharmacology, and clinical management. Ann Emerg Med. 1999;34(5):646-56.

- Hall AH, Kulig KW, Rumack BH. Drug- and chemical-induced methaemoglobinaemia. Clinical features and management. Med Toxicol. 1986;1(4):253-60.
- Bradberry SM, Aw T-C, Williams NR, Vale JA. OCCUPATIONAL METHAEMOGLOBINAEMIA. Occupational and Environmental Medicine. 2001;58(9):611-.
- **14.** Harvey JW, Keitt AS. Studies of the efficacy and potential hazards of methylene blue therapy in aniline-induced methaemoglobinaemia. Br J Haematol. 1983;54(1):29-41.
- **15.** Kumar YR, Kumar P, Prasad M, Radhika A, Edara AC. Occupational inhalation of aniline fumes induced

methemoglobinemea and hemolytic anemia precipitated days later. Indian Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine. 2014;18(2):95-6.

- Mier M.D RJ. Treatment of Aniline Poisoning with Exchange Transfusion. Journal of Toxicology: Clinical Toxicology. 1988;26(5-6):357-64.
- 17. Lee CH, Kim SH, Kwon DH, Jang KH, Chung YH, Moon JD. Two Cases of Methemoglobinemia Induced by the Exposure to Nitrobenzene and Aniline. Annals of Occupational and Environmental Medicine. 2013;25(1):31.

Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports

Morestin Syndrome in the Emergency Department: A Case Report

Mustafa Bozkurt¹, Tuğçe Açık¹, Mustafa Baç²
¹Emergency Medicine, Gaziantep City Hospital, Gaziantep

Abstract

Morestin Syndrome is a rare condition that occurs as a result of sudden compressive trauma to the thoracoabdominal region. It presents with cervicofacial petechial rash, edema, subconjunctival hemorrhage, and varying degrees of neurological symptoms. It can also be seen in non-traumatic situations such as severe coughing, asthma attacks, seizures, or difficult childbirth.

We present a case of a 5-year-old trauma patient referred to us from an external center. The patient had cervicofacial petechial rash, subconjunctival hemorrhage, and altered consciousness, but no serious organ injury was detected. The laboratory tests showed elevated liver function tests. Imaging revealed a minimal pneumothorax that did not require intervention and a proximal right humerus fracture. The patient's consciousness improved during follow-up in the emergency critical care area. After the emergency diagnostic and treatment process, the patient was admitted to the pediatric surgery ward for observation and was discharged in good health after 4 days.

It is important for emergency physicians to recognize this rare case early. It provides insight into the severity of the trauma and guides further investigation. Although there is no specific treatment, head elevation and oxygen support can increase venous return and accelerate the recovery process.

Keywords: Compressive trauma, morestin syndrome, traumatic asphyxia

Introduction

Traumatic asphyxia is a rare condition referred to in the literature as Perthes Syndrome, Olivier Syndrome, Acute Thoracic Compression Syndrome, or Morestin Syndrome (1). It can also develop in non-traumatic situations such as difficult childbirth, epileptic seizures, severe coughing, or asthma attacks. Although a frequency of 1/18,500 traumatic cases has been reported in adult patients, the true pediatric incidence is unknown (2). This condition, typically seen in pediatric patients, occurs as a result of sudden compressive trauma to the thoracic and/or abdominal region. Clinical findings develop due to the direct and indirect effects of the trauma, along with the sudden and high-pressure reversal of venous drainage (3). Although characterized by facial edema, cyanosis, petechial rash, and subconjunctival hemorrhage, the clinical presentation may vary depending on the severity of the trauma and the duration of exposure (4). It is often accompanied by injuries such as pneumothorax, hemothorax, or pulmonary contusion (5). In critical cases, the presence of vital organ injury is the main factor that increases mortality.

Case Report

A 5-year-old girl with no known medical history was referred to us from a regional hospital following an outof-vehicle traffic accident. The history revealed that she had been trapped between a slowly reversing vehicle and the curb for approximately 1 minute. Upon admission, her general condition was good, her consciousness was lethargic, and her Glasgow Coma Scale (GCS) score was 12 (E:3 V:4 M:5). Her heart rate was 108 beats per minute, temperature 36.9°C, blood pressure 110/67 mmHg, respiratory rate 18 breaths per minute, and oxygen saturation 95%. On inspection, she had widespread petechial rash on her face and neck, dermabrasion on her chin and nose, and bilateral subconjunctival hemorrhage (Figures 1-2). Thoracic examination was unremarkable, with no tenderness on palpation. In the abdomen, there was a 3 cm superficial laceration and a 5x10 cm abrasion in the right inguinal region, without tenderness. Movement of the right shoulder was painful. A 2 cm superficial laceration was observed on the right knee, but joint movements were normal. Laboratory findings showed a white blood cell

Corresponding Author: Mustafa Bozkurt e-mail: mustaf07bzkurt@gmail.com Received: 12.06.2024 • Revision: 28.09.2024 • Accepted: 10.10.2024 DOI: 10.33706/jemcr.1500281 ©Copyright 2020 by Emergency Physicians Association of Turkey - Available online at www.jemcr.com **Cite this article as:** Bozkurt M, Açık T, Baç M. Morestin Syndrome in the Emergency Department: A Case Report. Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports. 2024;15(4): 100-102 count of 18,900/mm³, hemoglobin level of 11 g/dL, and platelet count of 383,000/mm³. Coagulation parameters were normal. Lactate dehydrogenase (LDH: 2197 U/L), aspartate aminotransferase (AST: 1251 U/L), and alanine aminotransferase (ALT: 798 U/L) levels were elevated.

Brain, thoracic, abdominal, and vertebral computed tomography (CT) scans, along with direct radiographs of the right shoulder and right knee, were requested for the patient. Thoracic CT revealed minimal pneumothorax in the right hemithorax, and no intervention was planned, with followup recommended using daily chest X-rays. A non-displaced fracture was observed in the right humerus at the greater tubercle, and no surgery was planned; a Velpeau bandage was recommended. Analgesics and prophylactic antibiotics were administered. During follow-up in the emergency critical care area, the patient's consciousness improved, there was no hemoglobin drop, and no free fluid was detected on abdominal ultrasound. The patient was admitted to the pediatric surgery ward for observation.



Figure 1. Cervicofacial diffuse petechial rash



Figure 2. Bilateral subconjunctival hemorrhage (Images were used with permission from the patient's parents)

Discussion

First noted by Olivier in 1837, this condition was later defined as traumatic asphyxia by Perthes in 1900, following an increasing number of case reports (6, 7). This phenomenon, observed during autopsies of individuals who died as a result of crushing in crowds, is more commonly encountered in the pediatric age group (8, 9). In all cases, there is a history of compressive trauma to the thoracoabdominal region. It is also seen, though more rarely, in non-traumatic situations such as severe crying, coughing, epileptic seizures, difficult childbirth, or asthma attacks. The pathophysiological mechanism involves glottic closure following deep inspiration due to a fear reaction, along with a sudden increase in thoracoabdominal pressure, leading to impaired venous drainage from the superior vena cava (2). The insufficient valvular support of the cervicofacial venous system, coupled with the Valsalva maneuver, explains why the lower venous system remains unaffected. The retrograde transmission of pressure results in venous stasis and capillary ruptures, which manifest as petechial rash, edema, cyanosis, and subconjunctival hemorrhage (3). The severity and duration of trauma closely influence the resulting lesions. Further worsening this condition is the development of neurological damage due to impaired cerebral blood flow and hypoxia (10). Altered consciousness, ranging from mild drowsiness to coma, may accompany these symptoms. Neurological recovery typically takes 1-2 days, but recovery from visual injuries may take longer.

This condition can provide insight into the severity of the trauma, as the valve system in the internal jugular vein can tolerate pressures up to 45 mmHg (11). While the external jugular vein drains the superficial tissues, the internal jugular vein is responsible for draining the deep neck tissues, airway, and cerebral circulation. This reality necessitates the investigation of patients with a dramatic appearance for potential critical organ injuries. Indeed, cases of vision loss due to retinal hemorrhage, hearing loss resulting from edema in the eustachian tubes, and hoarseness have been reported in the literature (12). Clinicians should anticipate difficult airway management due to edema.

In cases of traumatic asphyxia, injuries to the pulmonary, cardiac, or intra-abdominal organs are common due to the compressive force applied to the thoracoabdominal region (13). As in this case, minimal pneumothorax may be detected, though such injuries may not require surgical intervention. In the pediatric population, while the elastic structure of the thorax provides more resistance to pressure, the underdeveloped chest wall can transmit trauma energy to deeper tissues, leading to more severe internal organ damage (14). Additionally, neurological effects of traumatic asphyxia can range from brief consciousness impairment to coma. Some cases in the literature have resulted in permanent neurological damage, emphasizing the importance of longterm follow-up for patients exposed to significant trauma (10).Additionally, elevated liver function tests without imaging evidence suggest liver injury.

Treatment should begin with the immediate removal of the compression and trauma life support. Airway difficulty

secondary to cervicofacial edema should be anticipated. Supplemental oxygen and head elevation may help increase venous drainage (15). The duration of trauma exposure and the severity of accompanying injuries are parameters that closely affect mortality (16). In our case, the short duration of exposure and the absence of serious organ injuries contributed to a favorable prognosis.

Conclusion

Early recognition of this uncommon condition and investigation of additional injuries closely affect the prognosis. The clinical course is quite good in patients without serious injuries.

References

- Kamali S, Kesici S, Gunduz I, Kesici U. A Case of Traumatic Asphyxia due to Motorcycle Accident. Case Rep Emerg Med. 2013;2013:857131. doi: 10.1155/2013/857131. Epub 2013 Mar 31. PMID: 23606999; PMCID: PMC3626248.
- Şık N, Başerdem O, Duman M, Yılmaz D. Traumatic asphyxia with a (masque ecchymotique) in a 14-year-old adolescent. Ulus Travma Acil Cerrahi Derg. 2023 Apr;29(4):543-545. doi: 10.14744/tjtes.2022.53099. PMID: 36995196; PMCID: PMC10214897.
- Arslan MN, Kertmen Ç, Esen Melez I, Melez DO. Comparison of autopsy findings and injury severity scores in deaths due to traumatic asphyxia (perthes syndrome). J Forensic Leg Med. 2018 May;56:42-47. doi: 10.1016/j.jflm.2018.03.002. Epub 2018 Mar 6. PMID: 29533203.
- **4.** Sah B, Yadav BN, Jha S. A case report of Traumatic Asphyxia. Journal of College of Medical Sciences-Nepal. 2014;10(3).
- Karamustafaoglu YA, Yavasman I, Tiryaki S, Yoruk Y. Traumatic asphyxia. Int J Emerg Med. 2010 Aug 25;3(4):379-80. doi: 10.1007/s12245-010-0204-x. PMID: 21373308; PMCID: PMC3047851.
- 6. Barakat M, Belkhadir ZH, Belkrezia R, Faroudy M, Ababou A, Lazreq C, Sbihi A. Syndrome d'asphyxie traumatique ou syndrome de Perthes. A propos de six cas [Traumatic asphyxia or Perthe's syndrome. Six cas reports]. Ann Fr

Anesth Reanim. 2004 Feb;23(1):59-62. French. doi: 10.1016/j. annfar.2003.10.011. PMID: 14980325.

- 7. Youssfi SE, Ou-Meskour A, Belkheiri B, Jdoud MA, Benlamkaddem S, Berdai MA, Harandou M. Syndrome de Perthes: à propos de deux cas pédiatriques [Perthes syndrome: about two pediatric cases]. Pan Afr Med J. 2020 Feb 21;35:51. French. doi: 10.11604/pamj.2020.35.51.16483. PMID: 32537056; PMCID: PMC7250229.
- Gill JR, Landi K. Traumatic asphyxial deaths due to an uncontrolled crowd. Am J Forensic Med Pathol. 2004 Dec;25(4):358-61. doi: 10.1097/01.paf.0000147316.62883.8b. PMID: 15577530.
- 9. Pathak H, Borkar J, Dixit P, Shrigiriwar M. Traumatic asphyxial deaths in car crush: Report of 3 autopsy cases. Forensic Sci Int. 2012 Sep 10;221(1-3):e21-4. doi: 10.1016/j. forsciint.2012.04.011. Epub 2012 May 5. PMID: 22565113.
- 10. Al-Sarraj S, Laxton R, Swift B, Kolar AJ, Chapman RC, Fegan-Earl AW, Cary NRB. Neuropathology and brain weight in traumatic-crush asphyxia. J Forensic Leg Med. 2017 Nov;52:110-115. doi: 10.1016/j.jflm.2017.08.009. Epub 2017 Aug 25. PMID: 28892750.
- Williams JS, Minken SL, Adams JT. Traumatic asphyxiareappraised. Ann Surg. 1968 Mar;167(3):384-92. doi: 10.1097/00000658-196803000-00012. PMID: 5638523; PMCID: PMC1387068.
- Senoglu M, Senoglu N, Oksuz H, Ispir G. Perthes Syndrome associated with intramedullary spinal cord hemorrhage in a 4-year-old child: a case report. Cases J. 2008 Jun 13;1(1):17. doi: 10.1186/1757-1626-1-17.PMID:18577198;PMCID:PMC2440364.
- Byard RW, Wick R, Simpson E, Gilbert JD. The pathological features and circumstances of death of lethal crush/traumatic asphyxia in adults--a 25-year study. Forensic Sci Int. 2006 Jun 2;159(2-3):200-5. doi: 10.1016/j.forsciint.2005.08.003. Epub 2005 Sep 23. PMID: 16183229.
- Student Course Manual ATLS

 Advanced Trauma Life Support
 2018.
- **15.** Gorenstein L, Blair GK, Shandling B. The prognosis of traumatic asphyxia in childhood. J Pediatr Surg. 1986 Sep;21(9):753-6. doi: 10.1016/s0022-3468(86)80358-x. PMID: 3772697.
- 16. Luo HR, Zhai X, Xie SM, Jin X. A retrospective study of 51 pediatric cases of traumatic asphyxia. J Cardiothorac Surg. 2022 Mar 13;17(1):34. doi: 10.1186/s13019-022-01773-2. PMID: 35282839; PMCID: PMC8919525.

Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports

Skin Rash Related to the Use of Wood Ash in Wound Healing, about A Case

Nassima Elyebdri¹, Siham Baba Ahmed², Dalila Miloud Abid³, Selma Chaima Zatla⁴, Nesrine Abourejal⁵, Ali Lounici⁶ ¹Department of Pharmacy, Faculty of Medicine, AbouBekrBelkaid University, Tlemcen, Algeria. Laboratory of Organic Chemistry Natural Substances and Analysis (C.O.S.N.A.), Abou Bekr Belkaid University, Tlemcen, Algeria

2Department of Pharmacy, Faculty of Medicine, Abou Bekr Belkaid University, Tlemcen, Algeria ³Department of Pharmacy, Faculty of Medicine, Abou Bekr Belkaid University, Tlemcen, Algeria ⁴University Hospital Center, Tlemcen, Algeria

⁵Department of Pharmacy, Faculty of Medicine, Abou Bekr Belkaid University, Tlemcen, Algeria ⁶Department of Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Abou Bekr Belkaid University, Tlemcen, Algeria

Abstract

The ash of wood plants is part of the ancestral remedies because of its physical and chemical properties. It has detergent, fertilizing, and antiseptic properties, which justifies its many uses. We report the case of a woman aged 50 years who presented with a generalized rash all over the body with painful macules a burning sensation and a fever. Symptoms appeared after taking wood ash from plants, for three days. The reason for use was the healing of Zona's wound that she contracted and treated before admission. The patient's general condition was preserved, and the drug treatment allowed a quick healing. Wood ash from plants with a high potassium hydroxyl content may be an irritant and partly explain the reaction observed. Traditional treatments should be used with great care to avoid adverse effects.

Keywords: Fever, skin rash, traditional medicine, wood ash

Introduction

Wood ash from plants has been used for centuries and has numerous applications. Ancestors used it for making soaps and toothpaste, to prevent gingivitis and aphthous ulcers (1). Due to the presence of sodium and potassium with an alkaline character, it was indicated for treating superficial wounds (2). It was also used by pre-Islamic Arab medicine as hemostatic (3). They also enabled local populations in Africa to make alkaline potash (in the form of crystals) and make preparations for healing (4). It was also noted that ash is added to sauces and cooking preparations to enhance the flavor of certain foods or reduce their acidity (4).

In daily practice, many adverse effects are reported following the use of medicinal plants or their derivatives. We describe a generalized rash with burning and fever following administration and local application of wood ash from plants.

Case Report

The case is a 50-year-old woman who weighs 53kg and measures 157 cm, and lives in a rural area and was admitted

to the internal medicine department following the onset of a toxidermia and fever. She is immunocompromised who has been suffering from polymyositis for 4 years and contracted Zona before admission. The patient reported this adverse effect from oral (1 teaspoon in a glass of water) and local (powder applied) wood ashuse, for 4 days. She stated that she had not been taking any treatment associated with traditional preparation for 20 days. The reason for the use was the healing of a zonal wound; she claims that her wound healed, but at the end of the third day, there was an appearance of fever with pimples all over the body. The brief physical examination of admission to the internal medicine ward showed that the pulmonary, cardiovascular and neurological apparatus did not detect any abnormalities. Lymph node examination showed right and left axillary lymphadenopathy. The dermatological examination revealed a diffuse maculopapulic rash, hot to palpation, with no edema and oral, nasal or occular involvement. However, the purpuric erythema reached the blow and the extremities of the lower and upper limbs (Figure-1).Biological examination was correct except for three parameters which were high: C-reactive protein (CRP) which was 40.72g/L, white blood cells (GB): 28300/mm3 and sedimentation rate

Corresponding Author: Nassima Elyebdri e-mail: nassima.elyebdri@univ-tlemcen.dz Received: 28.08.2024 • Revision: 07.10.2024 • Accepted: 16.10.2024 DOI: 10.33706/jemcr.1538399 ©Copyright 2020 by Emergency Physicians Association of Turkey -Available online at www.jemcr.com **Cite this article as:** Elyebdri N, Baba Ahmed S, Miloud Abid D, Chaima Zatla S, Abourejal N, Lounici A. Skin Rash Related to the Use of Wood Ash in Wound Healing, about A Case. Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports. 2024;15(4): 103-105



Figure 1. Appearance of the rash and macules on the lower limbs and bust.

A, lower limbs (face view), B, lower limbs (profile view), C, bust, D, Zona wound healing

(VS): 65nm (the first hour) and 130nm (the second hour). After drug management (corticosteroids and fusidic acid), his condition was improved without sequelae. Because of the lack of a direct cause and logical explanation for the occurrence of the rash in the patient, the adverse event was reported to the phyto vigilance unit. Oral and local use of ashes were heavily incriminated.

Discussion

Ash is the mineral residue obtained after the combustion of organic matter, most often a plant. They are complex in composition, varying according to the nature of the plant incinerated, the part (leaves, trunk, and branches), the season, and the soil or plant growth (5). Generally, ash contains calcium, silica, potassium, magnesium, and heavy metals. Their pH is alkaline (5).

Ash composition from the reported case could not be determined. Several elements can be incriminated; the wood of some plants may contain allergens and essences; it has been noted that benzo, naphto, and furano quinones are responsible for dermatitis (6) (7). A 20-year study at St John's Hospital for Skin Diseases, London, reported 83 cases of dermatitis caused by wood or wood derivatives (8). 300 botanical species and 28 toxic woods were identified (8). Irritant chemicals are often found in sap or latex and are characteristic of certain families such as Moraceae, Urticaceae, Euphorbiaceae, and Apocynaceae (8). Systemic symptoms may be caused by alkaloids or glycosides absorbed through the respiratory tract or food, or occasionally by skin abrasions (8). Ash from plant wood can accumulate heavy metals, such as chromium or arsenic.

A study reported neurological and skin poisoning following seasonal exposure to arsenic from burning chromiumcopper arsenate wood (9)

The ash contains large quantities of potash which is a powerful irritant if its concentration is right (4). In Turkey and Brazil, researchers have tested potassium hydroxyl solutions to treat Molluscum contagium in children; the studies showed that the solution was effective and may present a low-cost alternative, however, skin irritation and burns were observed at concentrations above 10% (10), (11). In the literature, a reported case confirms the hypothesis that the rash is related to the use of ash; a woman with HIV in Burkina Faso had necrotic epidermal detachments almost generalized following the use of a potash solution, prepared from the ashes of wood plants (4).

The pharmaceutical analysis, literature search, and imputability score calculation according to the French method of Bégaud (12), revealed that imputability was plausible with a score (I2). All reported data question the relationship between ash and the occurrence of the adverse effect cited. Despite the many reported cases in the literature cited above on the effects of wood ash, there is no pharmacological explanation for the effect report, investigations can provide conclusive answers.

Conclusion

Traditional treatments have been proving their effectiveness since ancient times, however misusing and not knowing the composition of preparations and their mechanism of action can lead to adverse effects.

- Mansouri N, Satrani B, Ghanml M, El Ghadraoui L, Guedira A, Aafi A. Chemical composition, antimicrobial and antioxidant activity of the essential oil of Juniperuscommunis from Morocco. Bulletin of the Royal Society of Sciences of Liège. 2011; 14 (1) :792.
- Babayemi JO, Dauda KT, Nwude DO, Kayode A. Evaluation of the Composition and Chemistry of Ash and Potash from Various Plant Materials-A Review. Journal of Applied Sciences. 2010; 5(1):1.
- Temitope O,Oguntade A,Adedotun A, Adekunle AA. Preservation of seeds against fungi using wood-ash of some tropical forest trees in Nigeria. African Journal of Microbiology Research.2010; 10(2): 279- 280.
- 4. Korsaga-Somé N, TapsobaP, Ouédraogo MS, Ilboudo LB, Barro-Traoré F, Niamba P, Traoré A. Nécrolyseépidermiqueliée à l'applicationcutanéed'une solution d'hydroxyde de potassium. Pan African Medical Journal. 2015; 21(1).
- Merino I, Aevalo LF, Rometo F, Characterization and possible uses of ashes from waste water treatment plants. Waste Management. 2005; 25 (205):1046-1054.

- Cook DK, Freeman S. Allergic contact dermatitis to multiple sawdust allergens. Australasian journal of dermatology. 1997; 38(2): 77-79.
- 7. Paludan-Müller AS, Boesen K, Klerings I, Jørgensen KJ, Munkholm K. Hand cleaning with ash for reducing the spread of viral and bacterial infections: a rapid review. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews; 1996. 2020(7).
- Woods B,CalnanCD. Toxic woods.British Journal of Dermatology. 1976; 94: 1-1.
- Peters HA, Croft WA, Woolson EA, Darcey BA, Olson M A.Seasonal arsenic exposure from burning chromiumcopper-arsenate-treated wood. JAMA. 1984;251 (18): 2393-2396
- Uçmak D, Akkurt MZ, Kacar SD, <u>Sula</u>B, AricaM. Comparative study of 5% and 2.5% potassium hydroxide solution for molluscum contagiosum in children. Cutaneous and ocular toxicology. 2014;33(31):54-59.
- Can B, Topaloglu F, Kavala M, Turkoglu Z, Zindancı I, Sudogan S. Treatment of pediatric molluscum contagiosum with 10% potassium hydroxide solution. Journal of Dermatological Treatment. 2014; 25(3):246-248.
- Miremont-Salamé G, Théophile H, Haramburu F, Bégaud B.Accountability in pharmacovigilance: from the original French method to updated methods. Therapies, 2016; 71(2): 171-178.

Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports

A Different View of Minoca; A Rare Case of Coronary Cameral Fistula

İrem Oktay Oğul¹,
Enes Ali Aslan¹,
Yakup Alsancak¹,
Sefa Tatar¹
Necmettin Erbakan University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Cardiology, Konya, Türkiye

Abstract

Coronary cameral fistula (CCF) is defined as an abnormal connection between the coronary artery and the heart chambers. Although rare, most area symptomatic. It is less likely to be seen in older age. It usually starts from the right coronary artery and ends in the right ventricle or right atrium. Often detected incidentally, CCFs can also present with symptoms of heart failure or rarely with anginal symptoms. We report a case of coronary cameral fistula presenting with a prediagnosis of acute coronary syndrome in our clinic.We aimed to contribute to the literature by sharing a rare case of coronary cameral fistula presenting with a diagnosis of acute coronary syndrome especially in emergency departments.

Keywords: Angina pectoris, coronary angiography, coronary cameral fistula, stealing syndrome

Introduction

A coronary cameral fistula is defined as an abnormal connection between the coronary artery and the heart chambers (1). The most common coronary artery fistula is the fistula originating from the right coronary artery and spillingin to the right ventricle. Fistula sterminating in the left atrium or left ventricle are rare (2). In particular, CCFs originating from all three epicardial coronary arteries are rare but can be clinically significant. These cases may present with acute coronary syndrome causing steal syndrome. Since there is often no underlying obstructive lesion, these cases may be diagnosed as myocardial infarction with out obstructive coronary arteries (MINOCA) (3).

Case Report

A 51 years old male patient was admitted to the emergency room with a complaint of stabbing chest pain for the last one week. In his anamnesis, he described that the chest pain increased with exertion and radiated to the back. It was learned that he had no known disease and coronary history, was a 20 pack/year smoker, had no family history and was not taking any medication regularly. Vital signs in the emergency room revealed a blood pressure of 120/80 mmHg, pulse rate of 85 perminute and saturation was 95%. Electrocardiography (ECG) showed sinus rhythm V 1-6 with T negativity 85/ min (Figure-1). Echocardiography revealed no wall motion defect and no major valve pathology. Laboratory findings showed renal function tests within normal range, C-reactive protein within normal range, haemoglobulin level 17.6 gr/ dl, HS Troponin-T level 12.9 ng/l (upper limit 14 ng/l). At 3 hours, the control HS Troponin-T level was 69.2 ng/l and the patient was hospitalized in the coronary intensive care unit with a prediagnosis of acute coronary syndrome. Coronary angiography was performed during follow-up. Angiography showed dilatation in the main coronary artery (LMCA), ectasia in the left anterior descending artery (LAD) and circumflex artery (CX), and diffuse tortuosity in the coronaries. CCF formed by the LAD, CX and right coronary artery (RCA) together and spilledin to the left ventricle. Opaque filling was observed in the left ventricle (Figure-2). Although the patient had a low body mass index, dilatation of the coronary arteries was thought to be the effect of steal syndrome caused by multiple fistulas. The patient was admitted to the coronary intensive care unit with medical follow-up. The patient's medical treatment was adjusted as acetylsalicylicacid (ASA) 100 mg pill 1x1, metaprolol 50

Corresponding Author: İrem Oktay Oğul e-mail: iremoktay.io42@gmail.com Received: 11.07.2024 • Revision: 07.10.2024 • Accepted: 23.10.2024 DOI: 10.33706/jemcr.1514727 ©Copyright 2020 by Emergency Physicians Association of Turkey - Available online at www.jemcr.com **Cite this article as:** Oktay Oğul İ, Aslan EA, Alsancak Y, Tatar S. A Different View of Minoca; A Rare Case of Coronary Cameral Fistula. Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports. 2024;15(4): 106-107



Figure 1. T negativity in leads V1-6 in normal sinus rhythm



Figure 2. Coronary angiography images. Left anterior descending artery (A,B), right coronary artery (C) and circumflex artery (D) and left ventricular microfistulas in different views

mg pill 1x1, and rosuvastatin 20 mg pill 1x1 due to an LDL cholesterol level of 149 mg/dl. In the patient who currently had nosigns of heart failure, medical treatment was decided primarily in terms of CCF. The patient was discharged with the recommendation of out patient follow-up.

Discussion

CCFs are rare coronary anomalies. Especially CCFs opening into the left ventricle are less common in the literature (1). When we look at the etiology, the most common cause of CCFs is abnormal embryogenesis (4). While the diagnosis can be made at any age, the diagnosis is usually made in early childhood when a heart murmur occurs in an asymptomatic child or in a child with symptoms of heart failure. However, cases of CCF diagnosed at an advanced age with anginal complaints and signs of acute heart failure are seen in the literature (5). It may cause anginal symptoms by causing heart failure symptoms and steal syndrome. (6). When we look at the literature, we can see that patients with CCF also present with acute coronary syndrome (2, 4, 5). As in the case reported by Alsancak Y et al., CCFs originating from all three coronary arteries cause steal syndrome and are often diagnosed with a prediagnosis of acute coronary syndrome (7). The absence of an occlusive lesion after angiography in these patients with high troponin levels suggests atherosclerosis at the microvascular level and the diagnosis of MINOCA (3).

Conclusion

Angiography performed with suspicion of stenosis in the coronary arteries and finding a CHF instead of a stenosis may be considered lucky in these patients. The size of the fistula and the possibility that it may lead to heart failure in the follow-up will be the other side of the unlucky coin.

Consent statement: Written informed consent was obtained from the patient(s) for publication of this case report, including accompanying image.

Declaration of competing interest: The remaining authors declare that they have no competing interests.

- 1. Mansour, M.K. and S. Nagalli, Coronary cameral fistula. 2020.
- Minhas, A.M.K., et al., Coronary-cameral fistula connecting the left anterior descending artery and the first obtuse marginal artery to the left ventricle: a rare finding. Case Reports in Cardiology, 2017. 2017.
- Pepine, C.J., ANOCA/INOCA/MINOCA: Open artery ischemia. American heart journal plus: cardiology research and practice, 2023. 26: p. 100260.
- Sharma, U.M., A.F. Aslam, and T. Tak, Diagnosis of coronary artery fistulas: clinical aspects and brief review of the literature. International Journal of Angiology, 2013: p. 189-192.
- Bigdelu, L., et al., Coronary cameral fistula manifested as angina pectoris in a 40-year old female. European Journal of Case Reports in Internal Medicine, 2023. 10(12).
- Angelini, P., et al., Coronary artery anomalies. 1999: Baltimore: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.
- Alsancak, Y., et al., An Impressive Image of a Coronary-Cameral Fistula: A New Case Report. Erciyes Medical Journal, 2017. 39(3).

Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports

Boerhaave Syndrome: A Case Report

Ramazan Topcu¹, Murathan Erkent², M. Berksun Tutan¹, Interpretation Sezikli¹, M.Salih Kepez¹, Murat Şerifoğlu¹ ¹Hitit University Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Çorum, Türkiye ²Baskent University Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Ankara, Türkiye

Abstract

Boerhaave syndrome is a spontaneous longitudinal transmural rupture of the esophagus, first described in 1724 by German physician Herman Boerhaave. Spontaneous ruptures constitute 15% of all esophageal ruptures, typically occurring after persistent vomiting that leads to a sudden increase in intraluminal esophageal pressure. The syndrome has a high mortality rate and presents with Mackler's triad: vomiting, mild chest pain, and subcutaneous emphysema. This case report describes a 63-year-old male who presented to the emergency department with severe chest and upper abdominal pain. Physical examination revealed tenderness in the upper quadrants and mild crepitus around the neck. A thoracoabdominal CT scan showed extraluminal air in the mid-lower esophageal area, leading to a diagnosis of Boerhaave syndrome. Emergency surgery included a right-sided thoracotomy, revealing a 3 cm esophageal perforation, which was repaired. Postoperatively, the patient was treated in the intensive care unit with expanded antibiotic therapy and managed for various complications. The patient was discharged on the 18th postoperative day. Early diagnosis and treatment of Boerhaave syndrome are critical for improving patient survival. Detailed patient history, recognition of clinical symptoms, and the use of appropriate diagnostic tools are essential for accurate diagnosis and timely surgical intervention.

Keywords: Boerhaave syndrome, esophageal perforation, esophageal repair, primary

Introduction

Boerhaave syndrome is a spontaneous, longitudinal, and transmural rupture of the esophagus, first described in 1724 by the German physician Hermann Boerhaave (1). While iatrogenic esophageal rupture may occur during endoscopic procedures conducted for diagnostic or therapeutic purposes, spontaneous ruptures are more commonly precipitated by persistent vomiting that causes a sudden increase in intraluminal esophageal pressure. Spontaneous ruptures account for approximately 15% of all esophageal ruptures (2). Given that Boerhaave syndrome is a rare clinical entity often identified postmortem, accurate assessments of incidence and mortality rates are challenging; however, high mortality remains inevitable (1,3,4).

Boerhaave syndrome occurs most frequently in patients aged 50-70 years (1). Its clinical presentation varies depending on the location of the rupture, the volume of leakage, and the time elapsed since the injury occurred. In approximately half of spontaneous rupture cases, Mackler's triad; comprising vomiting, mild chest pain, and subcutaneous emphysema is observed (3). This study presents a case of Boerhaave syndrome that was surgically diagnosed and treated, accompanied by a comprehensive review of diagnostic and treatment approaches informed by current literature.

Case Report

The patient, a 63-year-old male, presented to the emergency department with severe chest and bilateral upper abdominal pain that began 3 hours prior. This chest discomfort and abdominal pain developed after the patient experienced a violent cough following water aspiration. Pain intensity fluctuated with position and respiration.

On physical examination, the patient was conscious, restless, and agitated, sitting in a wheelchair and breathing shallowly. Due to discomfort, he was unable to lie in a supine position. Abdominal examination while seated revealed tenderness, rebound, and involuntary guarding in the upper quadrants. The oropharynx appeared normal, with crepitus and tenderness noted on palpation in the anterior neck, which increased with swallowing. Vital signs included a temperature of 36.8 °C, blood pressure of 110/70 mmHg, and

Corresponding Author: Ramazan Topcu e-mail: topcur58@gmail.com Received: 01.07.2024 • Revision: 24.10.2024 • Accepted: 25.10.2024 DOI: 10.33706/jemcr.1508471 ©Copyright 2020 by Emergency Physicians Association of Turkey - Available online at www.jemcr.com **Cite this article as:** Topcu R, Erkent M, Tutan MB, Sezikli I, Kepez MS, Şerifoğlu M. Boerhaave Syndrome: A Case Report. Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports. 2024;15(4): 108-110 oxygen saturation of 96%. The electrocardiographyshowed sinus tachycardia at 120 beats per minute, and the patient was tachypneic at 24 breaths per minute. His overall condition was stable; he was conscious and oriented. On auscultation, bilateral lung sounds were normal.

The patient had no known history of surgery or chronic illness. Laboratory findings indicated a leukocyte count of $16,590 \ge 10^9/L$, hemoglobin level of 15.6 g/dL, and venous blood gas lactate of 2.80 mmol/L. Although the patient reported no other comorbidities, his blood glucose level was elevated at 230 mg/dL.

Before admission to our hospital, the patient had visited another hospital, where a thoracoabdominal CT scan was performed. Examination of the abdominal CT images revealed extraluminal air in the mid-lower esophageal region, leading to a diagnosis of Boerhaave syndrome (Figure-1).

Since a thoracotomy was planned for emergency surgery, selective endotracheal intubation was performed, and the right lung was depressurized. The patient was positioned in the left lateral decubitus position, and a thoracotomy incision was made between the 6th and 7th ribs on the right hemithorax, followed by placement of a retractor. A 3 cm perforation in the esophagus was identified in the mediastinal region, and the esophagus was dissected from the surrounding tissue (Figure-2). No additional defects were found. The primary repair of the esophagus was performed since 5 hours had elapsed from the onset of the patient's complaints and there was no evidence of mediastinitis (Figure-3). A thoracic tube was inserted on the right side and positioned posterior to the esophagus. The operation concluded after layer closure.

Post-operatively, the intubated patient was transferred to the intensive care unit, where a midazolam infusion was initiated. The antibiotic regimen was broadened with the addition of piperacillin-tazobactam. Initial blood gas analysis revealed a lactate level of 3.27 mmol/L and a pH of 7.33.



Figure 1. Perforated area in the esophagus on CT



Figure 2. Perforated area in the esophagus



Figure 3. Appearance after primary repair

On the second post-operative day, pleural effusion was detected in the left hemithorax, prompting the placement of a pleurecan for drainage over two days. On the seventh post-operative day, due to persistently elevated CRP levels (150 mg/L), metronidazole was replaced with tigecycline. An anastomotic integrity check was performed using methylene blue administered via nasogastric tube, and no leakage was observed from the drains. Enteral nutrition through the nasogastric tube was initiated on the ninth post-operative day.

Weaning from ventilation began on the ninth day, and sedation was gradually reduced over the following 48 hours. On the tenth post-operative day, the patient was extubated, and on the eleventh day, he was transferred to the general ward.

In the ward, daily chest x-rays were conducted, and the patient received intensive respiratory physiotherapy. The chest tube was removed after resolution of the effusion and pneumothorax. The patient progressed to enteral feeding without complications while in the ward. With no signs of dyspnea, tachycardia, or effusion, the patient was discharged on the eighteenth post-operative day.

Discussion

Boerhaave syndrome is a spontaneous esophageal rupture that occurs due to a sudden and significant increase in intraluminal esophageal pressure, typically as a result of vomiting. While rupture can also be attributed to iatrogenic, surgical, or traumatic causes, it most commonly originates from the posterolateral wall, approximately 2-3 cm proximal to the gastroesophageal junction (6). Besides vomiting, this syndrome can occur after childbirth, during epileptic seizures, following severe coughing or hiccupping, while lifting heavy weights, running long distances, or swallowing hard substances. It predominantly affects men aged 40 to 60 years (7,8). In our patient, we believe that the onset of Boerhaave syndrome was precipitated by a forceful cough that occurred after water aspiration.

Boerhaave syndrome is a rare condition with a highly lethal progression. The primary cause of mortality is related to infections in the mediastinum, pericardium, and lungs, which can lead to sepsis. The overall mortality rate for esophageal perforation is approximately 10%; however, if diagnosis is delayed, this rate can rise to as much as 50%. The mortality rate doubles for cases that are untreated within the first 24 hours (6-8). Therefore, prompt diagnosis and treatment are critical; in our case, the patient was diagnosed and operated on within the first six hours.

The classic presentation is described by Mackler's triad, which includes vomiting, lower thoracic pain, and subcutaneous emphysema. Other common findings may include pleural effusion, abdominal rigidity, and tachypnea (9). A posteroanterior chest X-ray can reveal pleural effusion, pneumothorax, pneumomediastinum, and subcutaneous emphysema. For esophagography, water-soluble contrast agents (such as Gastrografin) are preferred over insoluble agents like barium due to their lower inflammatory potential. Thoracoabdominal CT is considered the gold standard for diagnosis, exhibiting a sensitivity of 92-100%, and typically reveals pneumomediastinum. While upper gastrointestinal endoscopy has 100% sensitivity and 92% specificity, its use remains controversial, as it may exacerbate injury and increase the risk of mediastinal contamination (10).

Primary repair is the recommended treatment for esophageal perforations in all patients without esophageal malignancy or extensive mediastinal necrosis, including those who present more than 24 hours after perforation (2).

Conclusion

In conclusion, obtaining a detailed patient history, identifying significant clinical symptoms and physical examination findings, utilizing appropriate diagnostic tools, and maintaining a high level of clinical suspicion are essential for diagnosing Boerhaave syndrome and initiating early surgical intervention. This comprehensive approach is critical in maximizing the chances of survival for affected patients.

Ethical Declarations

Informed Consent: The patient signed the free and informed consent form.

Referee Evaluation Process: Externally peer-reviewed. Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Financial Disclosure: A conflict of interest has not been declared by the author.

Author Contributions: All of the authors declare that they have all participated in the design, execution, and analysis of the paper, and that they have approved the final version.

- Crockett SD, Dellon ES, and Shaheen NJ. Miscellaneous Diseases of the Esophagus: Foreign Bodies, Physical Injury, and Systemic and Dermatological Diseases. Podolsky DK, Camilleri M, Fitz JG, Kalloo AN, Shanahan F and Wang TC, Editörs. In Yamada' s Textbook of Gastroenterology. 2015: https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118512074.ch54.
- Brinster CJ, Singhal S, Lee L, Marshall MB, Kaiser LR, Kucharczuk JC. Evolving options in the management of esophageal perforation. Ann Thorac Surg. 2004;77:1475-83.
- Garas G, Zarogoulidis P, Efthymiou A, Athanasiou T, Tsakiridis K, Mpaka Set al. Spontaneous esophageal rupture as the underlying cause of pneumothorax: early recognition is crucial. J Thorac Dis. 2014;6:1655-8.
- **4.** Reardon ES, Martin LW. Boerhaave's syndrome presenting as a mid-esophageal perforation associated with a right-sided pleural effusion. J Surg Case Rep. 2015;2015:rjv142.
- **5.** Venø S, Eckardt J. Boerhaave's syndrome and tension pneumothorax secondary to Norovirus induced forceful emesis. J Thorac Dis. 2013 ;5:38-40.
- He X, He Z, Li H. Boerhaave syndrome: Challenges in diagnosis and treatment of the early presentation and its complication. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2018;84:1030-2.
- Pasternak A, Ellero J, Maxwell S, Cheung V. Boerhaave's syndrome in an ultra-distance runner. BMJ Case Rep. 2019;12:e230343.
- **8.** Maurya VK, Sharma P, Ravikumar R, Bhatia M. Boerhaave's syndrome. Med J Armed Forces India. 2016;72:105-7.
- **9.** Saha A, Jarvis M, Thorpe JA, O'Regan DJ. Atypical presentation of Boerhaave's syndrome as Enterococcal bacterial pericardial effusion. Interact Cardiovasc Thorac Surg. 2007;6:130-2.
- Ali D, Detroz A, Gorur Y, Bosquée L, Cardos B, Cobanoiu C, Villalba NL. Abrupt Severe Chest Pain and Vomiting: Remember to Think of a Ruptured Oesophagus (Boerhaave Syndrome). Eur J Case Rep Intern Med. 2019;6:001265.

Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports

Acute Lipodermatosclerosis-Like Eruption and Deep Vein Thrombosis due to Gemcitabine Use Concomittant Side Effects of Gemcitabine

Yasin Yıldız¹

¹Department of Emergency Medicine, Konya City Hospital, Konya, Türkiye

Abstract

Gemcitabine is a chemotherapy agent commonly used in the treatment of various solid tumors. Its cutaneous side effects are less well-documented, and its venous thromboembolic side effects are controversial. Here, we aim to present a case diagnosed with an acute lipodermatosclerosis-like eruption and deep vein thrombosis following gemcitabine treatment. A 66-year-old male patient presented with new-onset eruptions and swelling in the right lower extremity, four days after the first dose of gemcitabine treatment for metastatic lung cancer. On examination, there were purple-red plaques and petechiae on the right lower extremity and 2+ edema edema was detected. By superficial ultrasound (USG) diagnosis of DVT was made. The patient was discharged with recommendations for subcutaneous enoxaparin, leg elevation, and follow-up in the outpatient clinic on the fifth day with continued antibiotic therapy. Acute lipodermatosclerosis-like rash, a rare but potential cutaneous side effect in patients receiving gemcitabine treatment, should be main-tained in patients receiving gemcitabine treatment, and the possibility of concurrent occurrences with cutaneous side effects should not be overlooked.

Keywords: Acute lipodermatosclerosis-like eruption, deep vein thrombosis, emergency medicine, gemicitabine, side effect

Introduction

Gemcitabine is a chemotherapy agent commonly used in the treatment of various solid tumors such as sarcomas and hematological malignancies. While its side effects, such as bone marrow suppression, are well-defined, its cutaneous side effects are less well-documented, and its venous thromboembolic side effects are controversial (1).

Cutaneous reactions definitively associated with gemcitabine are described under the term pseudocellulitis and include lipodermatosclerosis-like and erysipeloid reactions, as well as radiation recall events (1,2). Additionally, these reactions are often confused with infectious cellulitis due to antibiotics, hospitalizations, and chemotherapy-related infections (3).

Gemcitabine has also been associated with increased arterial and venous thromboembolic events; however, this risk has not been clearly established. As the oncological indications for its use expand, the recognition and characterization of these complications become crucial (4).

In this case report, we aim to present a case diagnosed with an acute lipodermatosclerosis-like rash and deep vein thrombosis in the right lower extremity following gemcitabine treatment.

Case Report

A 66-year-old male patient presented to our emergency department with new-onset eruptions and swelling in the right lower extremity, four days after the first dose of gemcitabine treatment for metastatic lung cancer. The patient had a history of hypertension but no other comorbidities. On examination, there were purple-red, non-blanching, raised plaques and petechiae predominantly on the anterior and medial aspects of the right lower extremity (Figure-1). Additionally, 2+ edema edema was detected around the right ankle, particularly around the medial malleolus. The patient was afebrile, and a complete blood count revealed thrombocytopenia (platelet count of 149,000), but the white blood cell count was normal. The patient had been referred to dermatology by his oncologist for this rash and was started on antibiotics for suspected cellulitis. However, as his symptoms did not improve, he presented to our emergency department with the same complaints. A superficial ultrasound (USG) was requested due to possible deep vein thrombosis (DVT) and cellulitis. The USG showed intraluminal thrombosis in the distal segment of the right superficial femoral vein and the popliteal vein. There was no response to compression

Corresponding Author: Yasin Yıldız e-mail: atuyasin02@gmail.com Received: 09.06.2024 • Revision: 09.09.2024 • Accepted: 26.10.2024 DOI: 10.33706/jemcr.1498332 ©Copyright 2020 by Emergency Physicians Association of Turkey -Available online at www.jemcr.com **Cite this article as:** Yıldız Y. Acute Lipodermatosclerosis-Like Eruption and Deep Vein Thrombosis due to Gemcitabine Use Concomittant Side Effects of Gemcitabine. Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports. 2024;15(4): 111-113



Figure 1. Tender, erythematous plaques on the bilateral lower extremities with overlying petechiae

and augmentation, and a diagnosis of DVT was made. The patient was consulted with Cardiovascular Surgery. He was discharged with recommendations for subcutaneous enoxaparin, leg elevation, and follow-up in the outpatient clinic on the fifth day with continued antibiotic therapy.

Discussion

Gemcitabine is a pyrimidine analog that blocks the cell cycle at the G1/S phase (5). It is used in various solid organ malignancies, including breast, ovarian, non-small cell lung, transitional cell bladder, pancreatic, and biliary tract cancers. Like other chemotherapeutic agents, it can be associated with alopecia, mucositis, and cutaneous hypersensitivity reactions. Additionally, it can be associated with rarer skin reactions (4).

Acute lipodermatosclerosis-like eruption associated with gemcitabine is a rare condition that is often treated as cellulitis. The differential diagnosis includes infectious cellulitis, drug hypersensitivity, toxic erythema secondary to chemotherapy, and other panniculitides such as erythema nodosum. It typically presents as sudden-onset erythematous and tender plaques, frequently on the lower extremities and often bilaterally. In our case, only the right lower extremity was affected. Additionally, patients often complain of lower extremity edema, as was observed with our patient's right ankle edema. Unlike cellulitis, these cases typically do not present with fever and leukocytosis; however, it should be noted that gemcitabine can cause drug-related fever and myelosuppression, complicating the diagnosis. The diagnosis of acute lipodermatosclerosis-like rash related to gemcitabine is primarily based on etiology and clinical findings. This side effect may necessitate the revision or discontinuation of treatment, as continuing therapy without dose reduction can lead to the persistence of the rash (4).

lipodermatosclerosis Classically, or sclerosing panniculitis develops on a background of venous insufficiency. The pathogenesis involves venous hypertension and increased vascular permeability leading to decreased fibrinolytic activity. In the acute phase, painful and erythematous plaques develop over the medial malleolus and other areas, followed by hyperpigmentation due to hemosiderin deposition. Diagnosis is primarily clinical and biopsy is not routinely performed (5,6).

In similar cases reported in the literature, bilateral involvement was observed in 85% of cases. In our case, involvement was unilateral, affecting only the right lower extremity. Additionally, edema was detected in 50% of cases in the literature, and our case also presented with edema. This edema is believed to be related to the accumulation of the drug's metabolites in the interstitial fluid and the pharmacokinetics of gemcitabine (5).

Cutaneous rashes typically occur 2 to 5 days after gemcitabine infusion. In the literature, these rashes were observed within the first 48 hours in 52% of cases (4). In our case, the rash appeared on the 4th day.

Treatment is conservative and includes high-potency topical steroids, compression therapy, leg elevation, and anti-inflammatory therapy (4).

Venous and arterial thromboembolic events are major causes of mortality and morbidity in cancer patients (7-9). Approximately 20% of cancer patients develop these events, and those who do are reported to be at increased risk of poor prognosis and increased mortality. Gemcitabinebased chemotherapy regimens have been reported to carry a significantly increased risk of thromboembolic complications (4). However, this relationship is mostly based on case reports.

In a prospective study involving 108 patients treated with gemcitabine and cisplatin for non-small cell lung cancer, thromboembolic events were reported in 17.6% of cases (10).

In a meta-analysis by Qi et al., arterial and venous thromboembolic events were investigated in patients receiving gemcitabine treatment. As a result, they found that gemcitabine use did not increase the frequency of these thromboembolic events compared to other chemotherapeutic treatments (4).

The pathogenesis of gemcitabine-associated thrombogenicity is not fully understood. It is believed that gemcitabine-associated thrombocytopenia and thrombocytosis may directly increase the risk of thromboembolic events. Additionally, due to the effects of gemcitabine on the coagulation cascade and potential endothelial damage, the frequency of these events may also increase (4).

Current guidelines do not recommend routine VTE prophylaxis for patients receiving outpatient chemotherapy. However, some new data suggest low molecular weight

heparin therapy to reduce the risk of VTE in patients with certain types of cancer (4).

Conclusion

Acute lipodermatosclerosis-like rash, a rare but potential cutaneous side effect in patients receiving gemcitabine treatment, should be well recognized and managed. This ensures the continuity or need for revision of treatment. Additionally, vigilance for possible venous thromboembolic events should be maintained in patients receiving gemcitabine treatment, and the possibility of concurrent occurrences with cutaneous side effects should not be overlooked.

- 1. Tan DH, Bunce PE, Liles WC, Gold WL. Gemcitabine-related "pseudocellulitis": report of 2 cases and review of the literature. Clin Infect Dis. 2007;45:e72-e76.
- **2.** Brandes A, Reichmann U, Plasswilm L, Bamberg M. Timeand dose-limiting erysipeloid rash confined to areas of lymphedema following treatment with gemcitabineea report of three cases. Anticancer Drugs. 2000;11:15-17.

- Mittal, A., & Leventhal, J. S. (2017). Gemcitabine-associated acute lipodermatosclerosis like eruption: an under recognized phenomenon. JAAD Case Reports, 3(3), 190-195.
- 4. Qi, W. X., Lin, F., Sun, Y. J., Tang, L. N., Shen, Z., & Yao, Y. (2013). Risk of venous and arterial thromboembolic events in cancer patients treated with gemcitabine: a systematic review and meta analysis. British Journal of Clinical Pharmacology, 76(3), 338-347.
- 5. Dasanu CA. Gemcitabine: vascular toxicity and prothrombotic potential. Expert Opin Drug Saf. 2008;7:703-716.
- Chu CY, Yang CH, Chiu HC. Gemcitabine-induced acute lipodermatosclerosis-like reaction. Acta Derm Venereol. 2001; 81:426-428.
- Khorana AA, Francis CW, Culakova E, Kuderer NM, Lyman GH. Thromboembolism is a leading cause of death in cancer patients receiving outpatient chemotherapy. J Thromb Haemost 2007; 5: 632–4.
- Lyman GH et al. American Society of Clinical Oncology guideline: recommendations for venous thromboembolism prophylaxis and treatment in patients with cancer. J Clin Oncol 2007; 25: 5490–505.
- Lyman GH, Khorana AA. Cancer, clots and consensus: new understanding of an old problem. J Clin Oncol 2009; 27: 4821–6.
- **10.** Numico G et al. Prospective evaluation of major vascular events in patients with nonsmall cell lung carcinoma treated with cisplatin and gemcitabine. Cancer 2005; 103: 994–9.

Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports

Spontaneous Rupture of Splenic Artery Aneurysm: A Case Report and Review of the Literature

Fatma Zehra Özer¹, Hasan Kara¹, Amet Ak¹, Aysegül Bayir¹ Department of Emergency Medicine, Selçuk University, Konya, Türkiye

Abstract

Splenic artery aneurysms are uncommon and typically asymptomatic. However, they pose a high risk of mortality if they rupture. This case report describes the occurrence of a spontaneous rupture of a splenic artery aneurysm in a 55-year-old man with no known previous diseases, no trauma history, and no risk factors for developing an aneurysm who applied to the emergency department with abdominal pain. The diagnosis was determined with an urgent abdominal computed tomography angiography scan. The patient received urgent surgical intervention consisting of splenectomy and excision of the splenic artery aneurysm. The rupture of a spontaneous splenic artery aneurysm is a rare and fatal disease that necessitates urgent diagnosis and treatment. Spontaneous splenic artery aneurysm usually develops without any noticeable symptoms and is frequently discovered by chance. In the event of a rupture, it can lead to abrupt abdominal pain and hypovolemic shock and the mortality rate is high. Ultrasound, Computed Tomography, Magnetic Resonance Imaging, and abdominal aortic arteriography are the methods of imaging that are used to diagnose splenic artery aneurysms. The key elements in patient management include prompt resuscitation, diagnostic imaging, surgical consultation, and subsequently performing a laparotomy.

Keywords: Aneurysm, emergency medicine, rupture, splenic artery

Introduction

Splanchnic artery aneurysms are a rare but potentially lifethreatening condition. Splenic artery aneurysms (SAA) are the third most prevalent intra-abdominal aneurysm, following aortic and iliac artery aneurysms, and account for 60% of all splanchnic artery aneurysms. SAA is described as an abnormal dilatation of the splenic artery, with a diameter above 1 cm. The prevalence of SAA in the whole population ranges from 0.1% to 10.4%. SAAs have a 4:1 female to male ratio, yet men are at greater risk than women to rupture (1). The exact cause of this condition is not completely known, but factors that increase the risk include trauma, hormonal and local hemodynamic events during pregnancy, portal hypertension, arterial degeneration and atherosclerosis (2,3). The majority of SAAs do not exhibit any symptoms before rupture and are typically discovered by chance during medical imaging procedures. Nevertheless, patients may exhibit many nonspecific gastrointestinal symptoms, with the most prevalent being indistinct or sharp epigastric or left upper quadrant pain that may radiate to the left shoulder (4). SAA is an uncommon and potentially life-threatening condition that

is associated with a certain risk of rupture, particularly when it exceeds 2 cm in diameter. The symptoms consist of acute presentation with hypovolemic shock and acute abdomen as a result of intra-abdominal hemorrhage caused by rupture. The imaging methods used to diagnose splenic artery aneurysm include ultrasound, pulsed Doppler, Computed Tomography (CT), Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI), and the gold standard, abdominal aortic arteriography. There are multiple treatment options for splenic artery aneurysms, such as open, laparoscopic, and endovascular surgery. Surgeons will assess the most secure approach based on the urgency of the case (5, 6). This article discusses a case of spontaneous rupture of a splenic artery aneurysm (SAA) without any known risk factors.

Case Report

A 55-year-old male patient presented to the emergency room with a one-day history of abdominal pain. The patient reported no history of trauma and claimed to be in good overall health. The patient reported no known medical conditions or regular medication use in his medical history. The patient's vital signs

Corresponding Author: Fatma Zehra Özer e-mail: fatmazehraozer013@gmail.com Received: 14.07.2024 • Revision: 27.09.2024 • Accepted: 18.11.2024 DOI: 10.33706/jemcr.1515651 ©Copyright 2020 by Emergency Physicians Association of Turkey - Available online at www.jemcr.com **Cite this article as:** Özer FZ, Kara H, Ak A, Bayir A. Spontaneous Rupture of Splenic Artery Aneurysm: A Case Report and Review of the Literature. Journal of Emergency Medicine Case Reports. 2024;15(4): 114-116 indicated a blood pressure of 120/75 mmHg, heart rate of 80 bpm, oxygen saturation of 96% on room air, and body temperature of 36.8°C. Physical examination identified widespread abdominal tenderness, with no signs of guarding or rebound tenderness detected. The rectum was found to be empty during the rectal examination. His additional physical evaluation yielded no notable findings. The electrocardiogram revealed a normal sinus rhythm without any signs of acute ischemia. The results of a complete blood count revealed a hemoglobin level of 11.5 g/dL, a white cell count of 17.3×109/L, and a platelet count of 250×109/L. All other laboratory tests were within the normal range. An abdominal Computed Tomography Angiography (CTA) scan showed an 18X14 mm aneurysm in the distal portion of the splenic artery, located 3.5-4 cm from its origin. The scan also revealed extravasation of intravenous contrast, along with intravenous contrast extravasation consisting of a large amount of free intraperitoneal fluid and intraperitoneal bleeding (Figure-1). The patient was taken for emergency surgery by the general surgery department after obtaining informed consent. A splenectomy was performed involving the excision of the aneurysmal sac. The surgical report indicated a widespread organized hematoma within the abdomen and noted the presence of leakage-type hemorrhage surrounding the splenic artery aneurysm. The surgical pathology results showed a bleeding area adjacent to the capsule in the sections of the splenectomy specimen, with no additional pathological findings observed. On the 6th postoperative day, the patient was discharged without any postoperative complaints.



Figure 1. Splenic artery aneurysm rupture is observed at the location indicated by the arrow sign





Figure 3. A three-dimensional CT image illustrates the splenic artery aneurysm indicated by the arrow



Figure 4. In another horizontal CT section, the blue arrow indicates the splenic artery aneurysm, the red arrow highlights the hematoma surrounding the aneurysm, and the green arrow shows the perihepatic hemorrhagic fluid



Figure 5. A sagittal CT section showing the splenic artery aneurysm, indicated by the arrow

Discussion

SAA is a rare but seriously life-threatening vascular disease due to the potential risk of rupture and bleeding, which occurs in 3-10% of cases. Rupture and bleeding result in sudden abdominal pain and can lead to rapidly progressing hypovolemic shock. The mortality rate might increase up to 75% after an aneurysm rupture in these patients. Therefore, it is crucial to make every effort to diagnose and treat it early (5, 7). CTA is the preferred initial diagnostic method for SAAs. Alternatively, magnetic resonance angiography can be employed to confirm the diagnosis in individuals with suspected SAA and renal insufficiency that limits the utilization of iodinated contrast medium. Its pathogenesis is not completely known, however factors that increase the risk include fibromuscular dysplasia, collagen vascular diseases, being female, having a history of multiple pregnancies, and having portal hypertension (2). The natural process of SAA is similar to other intra-abdominal aneurysms. Ultimately, rupture may occur as a consequence of a progressive increase in size. Approximately 80% of splenic artery aneurysms are asymptomatic and are typically discovered by chance during medical imaging examinations. Patients with symptomatic SAA (20%) may have abdominal pain in the epigastrium or left upper quadrant. Other symptoms may include anorexia, nausea, or vomiting and are often attributed to concomitant hiatal hernia or other pathologies such as gallstones and peptic ulcer disease. Rarely, a pulsatile or other mass may be identified during a clinical examination. The choice of treatment typically relies on the etiology, anatomical location, and sizes of the aneurysm. The conventional treatment method for treating SAA involves either open or laparoscopic surgery. Typically, when dealing with proximal SAAs, the preferred approach is aneurysmectomy and reconstruction while preservation of the spleen. On the other hand, for distal SAAs, aneurysmectomy with splenectomy is required (1, 2, 8). The main intervention for ruptured SAAs primarily consists of fluid resuscitation and hemodynamic support, however, urgent surgical intervention is necessary irrespective of the stability of the patient's hemodynamics. Furthermore, it is advised that all symptomatic SAAs be treated urgently (9,10). The literature contains a few cases of splenic artery aneurysm rupture in patients who did not have substantial risk factors or an identifiable etiology. In our clinical case, a splenic artery aneurysm ruptured spontaneously in a healthy male patient who had no history of trauma, pregnancy, or other known risk factors. In our case, aneurysmectomy was performed along with splenectomy as surgical treatment. In our case, the urgent radiological diagnosis, prompt fluid resuscitation, and timely surgical intervention played a very crucial role in his survival.

Conclusion

In conclusion, even in the absence of identifiable risk factors or in patients considered to be at low risk, the possibility of a spontaneous rupture of a splenic artery aneurysm should be considered in the differential diagnosis of abdominal pain. Advanced imaging techniques and rapid and appropriate life-saving interventions are crucial for the early diagnosis of life-threatening SAA rupture.

Ethics and approval to participate: Since this is a case report, there is no requirement for approval from the local ethics committee.

Consent for publication: The patient has provided signed consent for the release of their data, which includes personal details and images.

Conflict of interest: There are no conflicts of interest to declare.

- Tani R, Hori T, Yamamoto H, Harada H, Yamamoto M, Yamada M, et al. Severely Calcified True Aneurysm: A Thought-Provoking Case of Solitary Origin and Postoperative Management. Am J Case Rep. 2019;20: 620-627.
- 2. Al-Habbal Y, Christophi C, Muralidharan V. Aneurysms of the splenic artery a review. Surgeon. 2010;8(4): 223-231.
- **3.** Mandal S, Das PM, Mandal AK. Caroli's syndrome leading to splenic artery aneurysm: A rare presentation. Int J Surg Pathol, 2009; 17: 78–80.
- **4.** Selim M, Awad Albayomy A, Almuhaish LA, Alraddadi SA, Alharbi WM. Multiple incidental unruptured splenic artery aneurysms following severe trauma. Cureus. (2020) 12: e11136.
- Abbas MA, Stone WM, Fowl RJ, Gloviczki P, Oldenburg WA, Pairolero PC, et al. Splenic artery aneurysms: two decades experience at Mayo Clinic. Ann Vasc Surg 2002;16:442-449.
- 6. Telfah MM. Splenic artery aneurysm: pre-rupture diagnosis is life saving. BMJ Case Rep. 2014;26:2014:bcr2014205115.
- EffraemidouE, Souftas V, Kofina K, Karanikas M, Lyratzopoulos N. Spontaneous rupture of a splenic artery aneurysm treated with a spleen-preserving procedure: A case report. J Surg Case Rep.2020;12;2020:rjz412.
- Selo-Ojeme DO, Welch CC. Review: spontaneous rupture of splenic artery aneurysm in pregnancy. Eur J ObstetGynecolReprod Biol 2003;109:124–27
- Akbulut S, Otan E. Management of giant splenic artery aneurysm comprehensive literature review. Medicine. 2015;94(27):e1016.
- Abdulrahman A, Shabkah A, Hassanain M, Aljiffry M.Ruptured spontaneous splenic artery aneurysm: A case report and review of the literature. Int J Surg Case Rep. 2014; 5(10):754– 757.